

Southern Inshore Fisheries and Conservation Authority

Literature Review of Bivalve Ecosystem Services

Supporting document for the Appropriate Assessment for the Issuing of Leases under The Poole Harbour Fishery Order 2015 for 2025-2030

Contents

Introduction		
Ecosystem services		
1.	. Nutri	ent Cycling3
	1.1.	Issues arising from nutrient cycling
	1.2.	Nutrient removal by commercial bivalve species
	1.3.	Harvest removal estimates
	1.4.	Impacts of the farming method and species
	1.5.	Shell-specific nutrient removal 6
	1.6.	Biodeposition and Denitrification
	1.7.	Cultured vs reef bivalve denitrification
	1.8.	Culture method on denitrification rates
2.	. Blue	Carbon
	2.1.	Shell carbon sequestration
	2.2.	Tissue carbon sequestration
	2.3.	Impacts of seasonality and species on carbon sequestration
	2.4.	Biodeposition carbon sequestration
	2.5.	Culture method impact on carbon content
	2.6.	Dredging impact on carbon sequestration
	2.7.	Indirect carbon sequestration
3.	. Natu	ral Capital – Ecosystem Impacts
	3.1.	Seagrass and saltmarsh enhancement
	3.2.	Plankton cycling
	3.3.	Biogenic reef enhancement
4.	. Food	Security
	4.1.	Food source
	4.2.	Fisheries
	4.3.	Cultural services
5.	. Pote	ntial Additional Ecosystem Services
	5 1	Shell use 25

Introduction

This literature review aims to present information from peer-reviewed literature and reports on the beneficial ecosystem impacts of shellfish aquaculture in Poole Harbour by considering the potential effects on Marine Protected Area (MPA) features and the broader marine environment through nutrient cycling, including nitrogen, phosphorus, and carbon. Additionally, this literature review explores the natural capital value provided by Poole Harbour aquaculture operations and highlights potential ecosystem services.

Aquaculture in Poole Harbour primarily focuses on three main bivalve groups: Pacific oysters, clams, and mussels, located across 12 lease beds within an 837.8-hectare area outlined in the Poole Harbour Fishery Order 2015. Poole Harbour is an economically active maritime area that fishing vessels, charter vessels, ferries, and recreational water sports share. As a result, bivalve aquaculture in The Harbour is primarily on-bottom where shellfish are laid directly on the seabed without the addition of any structures, allowing aquaculture to take place in a spatially competitive area. The only exception is small-scale off-bottom mussel farming in the form of vertical ropes suspended from already existing structures. The total aquaculture production in Poole Harbour reached 700,000 kg in 2014/15. The total economic activity of aquaculture in Poole, including gross output and indirect output from industries, was estimated to be worth £2,615,250 in 2018 (Williams & Davies, 2018). However, the ecosystem services offered by these farmed bivalves have not been quantified to date.

Ecosystem services

Ecosystem services refer to benefits (in the form of goods and services) that humans derive from a healthy natural environment. Although shellfish are primarily cultivated as a food source, the culturing of organisms will impact the wider marine environment through changes to biochemical cycles and habitat alterations. In turn, any environmental change will influence the communities that depend on them.

1. Nutrient Cycling

1.1. Issues arising from nutrient cycling

- Eutrophication refers to the process of over-enriching waters with nutrients from onshore and
 offshore human activities. Nitrogen and phosphorus influxes are the most notable and can lead
 to rapid increases in algae concentrations, altering habitats and ecosystems. The rapid
 colonisation of algae can lower oxygen levels and has been associated with the deaths of fish
 and other aquatic organisms, in addition to the decline of key habitats such as seagrass beds.
- Both nitrogen and phosphorus are important for eutrophication cycles however, nitrogen is often the limiting nutrient controlling the process in marine environments (Pedersen & Borum 1996). In Poole Harbour high nitrogen inputs have been attributed to the expansion of green macroalgae *Ulva lactuca* in the form of algae mats (Franklin et al., 2020). Thornton et al. (2020) recorded a significant decrease in invertebrate abundance across the Poole Harbour MPA following the expansion of these algae mats, impacting protected overwintering birds that rely on the biodiversity of intertidal mudflats as feeding grounds.
- Dissolved inorganic nitrogen concentrations are predicted to increase across the Poole Harbour Marine Protected Area over the next 15 years primarily due to offshore run-off from historic fertiliser catchments (Franklin et al., 2020).

1.2. Nutrient removal by commercial bivalve species

- Filter-feeding organisms like bivalves cycle nutrients through benthic-pelagic coupling. Bivalves
 naturally remove nitrogen and phosphorus from the water column by filtering suspended
 particles and nutrient-rich plankton. A portion of these nutrients are incorporated into bivalves
 through shell and tissue growth which can be directly removed from the system during
 harvesting (Holmer et al., 2015).
- The remaining nutrients are expelled in the form of organically rich biodeposits (in the form of pseudofaeces and faeces), and ammonia to the sediment (Dumbauld et al., 2019) and can be buried in the process of sedimentation or undergo further remineralisation by microbial activity. This material can enhance bacterial denitrification which can help further remove nitrogen from the water column via atmospheric nitrogen (N₂) production.
- The nitrogen and phosphorus content of bivalve tissue is species-dependant and can vary based on the cultivation method and physiochemical conditions (van der Schatte Olivier, 2020).
- The majority of literature surrounding the eutrophication mitigating capacity of bivalves focuses on nitrogen removal as opposed to phosphorous removal due to nitrogen commonly being the limiting nutrient for algae growth in marine systems (Pedersen & Borum, 1996). A recent literature review estimated that 82% of bivalve nutrient removal studies focused on nitrogen, while the remaining 18% investigated both nitrogen and phosphorus removal (Woźniacka, 2024).
- A study by van der Schatte Olivier et al. (2020) valued the nitrogen and phosphorus remediation capacity of European shellfish (Including harvesting and denitrification) in 2015 at \$70,459,000 and \$10,286,000 respectively.

1.3. Harvest removal estimates

- Laboratory experiments investigating the filtering capacity of blue mussels (*Mytilus edulis*) and Pacific oysters (*Magallana gigas*) found that up to 62% of Poole Harbour could be filtered, depending on tidal factors (Gravestock et al., 2020). A study investigating the filtration rate of the closely related oyster species, *Crassostrea virginica*, found similar filtration levels in Chesapeake Bay (Newell, 1988).
- While the specific nitrogen removal rates for Bivalves in Poole Harbour are scarce, elemental analysis of the nutrient content of eastern oyster (*Crassostrea virginica*) bottom cultures found that oysters cultivated in various eutrophied coastal estuaries had a consistent tissue nitrogen content of 8.6% ± 0.2% (Carmichael et al., 2012).
- European project GAIN has estimated the removal of nitrogen in 2018 for European Union countries and the UK. The estimates based on two methods (proximate analysis and modelling using FARM software) using data on UK *M. edulis* production indicated potential nitrogen removal reaching between 125 tonnes to 248 tonnes per year through tissue growth (Cubillo et al., 2023). Of these bivalves, blue mussels were shown to have the greatest % of nitrogen in live weight (0.88%), followed by Pacific oysters (0.37%), Manila clams (0.32%) and European flat oysters (0.29%).
- Pacific oysters were shown to remove between 8.2 19 tonnes of nitrogen per year, and European flat oysters (Ostrea edulis) were shown to remove 0.05 0.1 tonnes of nitrogen per year across the UK through growth (Cubillo et al., 2023). Additionally, studies investigating nitrogen removal in the Chesapeake Bay found that 7.7 million cultured M. gigas oysters removed 1 tonne of nitrogen through tissue growth (Rose et al., 2015).
- Woźniacka (2024) used proximate analysis to investigate the nutrient content of commercially important bivalves in the UK. The analysis was based on the results of the elemental analysis of four commercial bivalve species from the GAIN project (Ferreira, 2020) as well as modelling using FARM software. In accordance with the GAIN project estimates, this work calculated a potential UK removal of between 126 to 362 tonnes of nitrogen in 2019, depending on farming practices and environmental parameters.
- In 2013, when production was higher, the more conservative proximate analysis indicated a removal of over 203 tonnes. By analysing the costs for the Wessex Water treatment facility to

- remove nitrogen and applying them UK wide, the FARM model suggests that the removal of 126 t to 362 t of nitrogen could save between £7,000,000 £21,000,000 annually (Woźniacka, 2024).
- Research by Rose et al. (2015) indicates that the cultivation of *M. gigas* can remove around 23 g m² of nitrogen annually in Scotland's Loch Creran and approximately 74 g m² in Ireland's Lough Ireland. Furthermore, the average nitrogen removal by *M. edulis* has been estimated to range between 5 and 8.50 kg of nitrogen per tonne using upscaled elemental analysis (van der Schatte Olivier et al., 2021).
- EU/UK-wide nitrogen removal using scaled-up data from 5 European shellfish mariculture sites, including an *M. gigas* bottom culture farm in Scotland, valued UK and EU eutrophication mitigation capacity of shellfish mariculture at a net €11–17 billion annually (Ferreira et al., 2009).
- Analysis of longline *M. edulis* cultivated in areas of high eutrophication found that harvesting farmed mussels removed between 0.6-0.9 t nitrogen ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ and 0.03-0.005 t phosphorus ha⁻¹ year⁻¹. In contrast, nitrogen removal in alternative wetland habitats has been measured at 0.1 t Nitrogen ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ (Petersen et al., 2014), highlighting the potential of bivalve aquaculture as an alternative bioremediation tool. A separate study estimated that every kilogram of commercial shellfish harvested would remove on average, 16.8 g of assimilated nitrogen (Rice, 2001).
- Recent literature regarding bivalve bioremediation studies has primarily focused on mussels
 and oysters, especially in UK publications (Woźniacka, 2024). Magallana gigas have been
 shown to remove ~10% of the daily nitrogen loadings into north Hiroshima Bay Japan through
 harvesting. These findings are consistent with studies on oyster and mussel nitrogen removal
 rates recorded in eastern Canada (Clements & Comeau, 2019).
- However, Manila clams (*Ruditapes philippinarum*) have been recorded removing 28.7% and 43.3% of daily nitrogen and phosphorus loading into Jiaozhou Bay China respectively (Zan et al., 2014). The variability of nitrogen removal rates indicates that it would be beneficial to apply a FARM model to quantify nitrogen removal for Poole Harbour (Gravestock et al., 2020).

1.4. Impacts of the farming method and species

- Cultivation methods can impact food availability and growth, impacting bivalve nutrient removal efficiency. A FARM model of *M. gigas* bottom cultures in Sweden was shown to reduce chlorophyll *a* by 14-82% depending on stocking density (Ferreira et al., 2007).
- A UK estimate found that phosphorus removal in mussels when harvested was more than doubled in suspended cultures (0.95 kg) than bottom cultures (0.43 kg) (van der Schatte Olivier et al., 2021). This was supported by another study that found that rope *M. edulis* cultures in the UK removed significantly more nitrogen and phosphorus through harvesting (8.50 ± 0.59 kg of N, 0.95 ± 0.07 kg of P) than bottom cultivated mussels (5.00 ± 0.013 kg of N, 0.43 ± 0.01 kg of P). This has been attributed to greater tissue growth at the expense of shell growth from suspended aquaculture. Suspended bivalves experience lower predation pressure that reduces the need for stronger shells in favour of tissue growth. Additionally, suspended bivalves, by being higher in the water column, have access to more seston while being less dependent on optimal tripton advection and less at risk of being buried (van der Schatte Olivier et al., 2021).
- While individual larger bivalves with greater tissue content hold a greater quantity of nitrogen and phosphorus compared to smaller bivalves, nitrogen and phosphorus content is comparatively higher in the tissues of smaller bivalves as relative tissue content is greater in rapidly growing juveniles (Smaal & Vonck, 1997).
- A study in Poole Harbour demonstrated that despite individual oysters having a notably larger filtration rate than mussels, especially during the summer season (0.65 6.48 L h⁻¹ g of oyster dry weight⁻¹, 0.90 3.30 L h⁻¹ g of mussel dry weight), mussels show a higher filtration rate per gram of dry weight (7.5 L h⁻¹ g of dry meat weight at 10-15°C for mussel; 3 6 L h⁻¹ g of dry meat weight at 15 19°C for oysters) (Gravestock et al., 2020).

1.5. Shell-specific nutrient removal

- Whilst the largest fraction of absorbed nitrogen goes to tissue growth, a smaller fraction of nitrogen is utilised for shell growth (Petersen et al., 2014). Nitrogen indirectly impacts bivalve shell formation by influencing the activity of shell matrix proteins and ion transport mechanisms during the biomineralisation process (Yarra et al., 2021).
- There is a growing interest in the use of oyster shell byproducts for phosphorus absorption as oyster shells absorb a greater ratio of phosphorus than tissue and have been shown to have a higher absorption capacity than many commercial alternatives (Wang et al., 2013).
- In Poole Harbour, bivalve shells and other harvested material are redispersed back to the seabed after harvesting, providing solid sediment for colonising organisms such as bivalves to attach to (Blake & zu Ermgassen, 2015), but limiting the commercial uses of bivalve shells (Summa et al., 2022).
- However, these shells can be buried, essentially removing the nitrogen, phosphorus and carbon from the nutrient cycle for a time. Buried *O. edulis* shells have been estimated to remove an average of 2.1 g of nitrogen m⁻² yr ⁻¹ and 2.3 g of phosphorus m⁻² yr ⁻¹ from biotopes present across the Solent (Fodrie et al., 2017; Kellogg et al., 2014; Newell et al., 2005; Watson et al., 2020). This represented a greater amount of nitrogen (0.18 g m⁻² yr ⁻¹) and phosphorus (0.1 g m⁻² yr ⁻¹) than is removed through shell growth (Higgins et al., 2011; Watson et al., 2020).

1.6. Biodeposition and Denitrification

- A study by Rice (2001) found that while commercially harvesting shellfish reliably captures nitrogen and phosphorus, the majority of nitrogen and phosphorus capture likely takes place through a combination of sediment burial and denitrification.
- Bivalves transport filtered particles from the water column to the sediment through biodeposition
 made up of faeces, pseudofaeces, and ammonia. This nutrient exchange between the pelagic
 and benthic environments contributes to nutrient cycling and boosts bacterial denitrification.
 This process leads to the removal of nitrogen from the marine ecosystem, helping to alleviate
 eutrophication (Williams et al., 2018).
- Denitrification is a suboxic process that occurs when organic nitrogen is broken down to inert nitrogen gas and is influenced by numerous water quality parameters in addition to chlorophyll a concentration (Kellogg et al., 2014). The process can be separated into two key steps:
 - Nitrification, when ammonium is oxidised to nitrate by nitrifying bacteria in the oxic (oxygen-rich) upper layer of sediments.
 - \circ Denitrification, when nitrate is then reduced to inert nitrogen gas (N_2) by denitrifying bacteria in the anoxic (oxygen-poor) layer of sediments, leading to the removal of nitrogen from the marine system into the atmosphere.
- Nitrification and denitrification rates are species-specific, as highlighted by Petersen et al. (2019) who compiled and compared various bivalve mariculture and reef denitrification rates across literature. Kellogg et al. (2014) points out that denitrification in oyster aquaculture varies significantly in the literature, and is highly dependent on several environmental, seasonal, sitespecific and culturing practices.
- Organically enriched sediments can act as either sinks or sources of nitrogen. Enhanced denitrification in these sediments can remove nitrogen from the marine area through the production of nitrogen gas (N₂; nitrogen sink). On the other hand, enhanced dissimilatory nitrate reduction to ammonium (DNRA) and ammonium (NH₄⁺) production can increase nitrogen availability in the water column through nitrification (nitrogen source).

1.7. Cultured vs reef bivalve denitrification

• Sediment denitrification rates under oyster reefs more consistently make these habitats net nutrient sinks (Petersen et al. 2019). A study by Watson et al. (2020) shows how Native oyster

- (*Ostrea edulis*) reefs in the Solent were estimated to have provided an annual bioextractive value of £37,440,000 for nitrogen and £6,770,000 for phosphorus through a combination of shell nutrient assimilation, burial, and denitrification.
- A study by Kellogg et al. (2013) estimated that annual denitrification rates in restored oyster reefs in the Choptank River, Chesapeake Bay, USA, resulted in the removal of approximately 0.5 tons of nitrogen per hectare per year more than in control plots. However, Kellogg's estimates are unusually high compared to other literature findings (Petersen et al., 2019).
- While wild oyster reefs reliably enhance denitrification rates, sediment denitrification rates under aquaculture beds show significant variation, with some studies recording nitrification outpacing denitrification (Petersen et al., 2019).
- This variability is mainly attributed to the higher quantity of biodeposition from intensive aquaculture. While moderate levels can enhance denitrification, excessive biodeposition can lead to sediment anoxia, which reduces denitrification efficiency (Higgins et al., 2013; Kellogg et al., 2014; Smyth et al., 2016; Lunstrum et al., 2018).
- Areas with low-flow or limited water exchange are particularly prone to sediment anoxia given sufficiently high bivalve densities as limited horizontal transportation can allow for the rapid concentration of biodeposition under bivalve beds (Smyth et al., 2018).
- Temperature, oxygen levels, and nutrient concentrations in the water column impact denitrification processes, resulting in strong seasonal differences, particularly with aquaculture bivalves (Levington & Doall, 2019).
- For example, a study by Humphries et al. (2016) found that denitrification under oyster reefs was greatest during fall when high food availability increased biodeposition.
- However, multiple studies have recorded lower denitrification rates under bivalve farms during
 the summer. A combination of excessive biodeposition and higher respiration rates from
 increased temperature and food availability can increase sediment oxygen consumption,
 thereby creating anoxic conditions that reduce denitrification efficiency (Crawshaw et al., 2019;
 Murphy et al., 2016).
- Earlier studies in the Wadden Sea and New England, USA, found that sediment denitrification
 was greatest during winter, suggesting that high nitrogen input, and therefore plankton
 abundance, can enhance denitrification regardless of temperature (Heiss et al., 2012;
 Kieskamp et al., 1991).
- Despite the variability in aquaculture denitrification rates compared to established reefs in literature, Petersen et al. (2019) points out that more recent studies have demonstrated comparable denitrification rates in both restored reefs and oyster aquaculture beds (Humphries et al., 2016). This is partially attributed to a study by Caffrey et al. (2016) that found that while both nitrification and denitrification occurred on dead oyster shells, denitrification was greater on living oysters, suggesting that denitrification is enhanced on the surface of living oysters in addition to sediment deposition.
- This additional enhancement of denitrification rates more so benefits managed aquaculture beds that generally have a higher ratio of living to dead shells through operational maintenance, whereas the ratio of living to dead shells in wild biogenic reefs vary significantly (Nestlerode et al., 2017; Salewski, 2021).

1.8. Culture method on denitrification rates

- Lindhal et al. (2005) recorded that a sample of longline 106 *M. edulis* could remove 250 kg of nitrogen when taking into account denitrification from a Swedish fjord, reducing the net transport of nitrogen by 20% over 10 months through benthic-pelagic coupling. Moreover, a study by Labrie et al. (2023) recorded repeated enhancement of denitrification in floating oyster farms between an average of 265-388% above control site levels over the course of 3 years.
- However, denitrification rates on oyster farms were observed to be an order of magnitude higher on bottom cultures in comparison to suspended cultures, with on-bottom cultch oyster cultures producing similar denitrification rates to those observed under restored oyster reefs

- (Higgins et al., 2013; Kellog et al., 2014; Sisson et al., 2011). This likely occurred due to the higher rates of biodeposition from faeces and pseudofaeces deposited directly onto the sediment in bottom cultures as opposed to suspended cultures where biodeposition is more easily dispersed (Lunstrum et al., 2018).
- Holmer et al. (2015) suggest that the most effective nitrogen removal may occur when shellfish
 are growing rapidly and are harvested quickly, typically after about a year. This is because the
 rapid growth phase maximises tissue nitrogen uptake. Additionally, properly timed harvesting
 prevents excessive biodeposition that could otherwise lead to increased nitrification which is
 more likely in larger shellfish that individually produce more biodeposit.
- A study by Humphries et al. (2016) suggested that many previous studies measuring denitrification rate under oyster farms, particularly those that indicated that shellfish aquaculture were carbon sources, did not account for seasonality. Instead, Humphries et al. (2016) reached a similar conclusion to another study observing oysters cultivated on cultch (as is done in Poole Harbour) in Louisiana USA that recorded similar denitrification rates to restored oyster reefs (Sisson et al., 2011).
- An estimate of commercial bivalve nutrient remediation across Europe estimated that cultured bivalves removed 3,519 tonnes of nitrogen and 287 tonnes of phosphorus in 2015, valued at \$70,459 and \$10,286 respectively when considering harvesting and denitrification (van der Schatte et al., 2020). Globally, mussels removed the most nitrogen tonnage per tonne of shellfish in 2015 (6.66 x 10⁻³) followed by clams (2.92 x 10⁻³) and oysters (2.33 x 10⁻³). For phosphorus, mussels again removed the greatest tonnage per tonnage of shellfish (4.92 x 10⁻⁴) followed by oysters (4.53 x 10⁻⁴) and clams (2.90 x 10⁻⁴).

Summary of Section 1. Nutrient Cycling

- Eutrophication, caused by excessive nitrogen and phosphorus from human activities, leads to algal blooms, oxygen depletion, and habitat degradation.
- In **Poole Harbour**, high nitrogen inputs have resulted in the excessive growth of algae mats, reducing biodiversity in the feeding grounds of protected bird populations (Franklin et al., 2020; Thornton et al., 2020). Nitrogen levels are projected to rise due to run-off from historic fertiliser catchments.
- Filter-feeding bivalves, such as mussels, oysters, cockles and clams remove nitrogen and phosphorus from the water by incorporating them into tissue and shells which can be removed through harvest removal), and through biodeposition that promotes burial and denitrification (Dumbauld et al., 2019).
- Shellfish induced nitrogen removal has been valued at \$70.46M and phosphorus at \$10.29M across European shellfish production (van der Schatte Olivier, 2020).
- In Poole Harbour, mussel and oyster farms have been estimated to filter up to 62% of the Harbour on a neap tide (Gravestock et al., 2020). Harvest-based removal estimates have shown that mussels remove ~0.88% of live weight in nitrogen; oysters remove 0.37% (Cubillo et al., 2023).
- A proximate analysis of mussel production showed that mussels remove **125–248 tonnes of nitrogen annually** across the UK (GAIN Project, 2018).
- In 2019, total bivalve removal in the UK was estimated at **126–362 tonnes** using a FARM model. Combining these results with local wastewater treatment cost savings, the nitrogen cycling of mussels farmed in Poole Harbour has been valued at £7M–£21M per year (Woźniacka, 2024).
- The value of nitrogen and phosphorus removal through shellfish harvesting is gaining traction globally.
 - o In Chesapeake Bay, USA, 7.7M oysters removed 1 tonne of nitrogen via growth (Rose et al., 2015).
 - o In Japan, Oysters remove ~10% of daily nitrogen load into Hiroshima Bay.
 - o In Jiaozhou Bay, China, Manila clams remove 28.7% daily nitrogen loadings and 43.3% daily phosphorus loadings (Zan et al., 2014).
 - UK and EU-Wide estimates valued Shellfish-based mitigation at €11–17 billion annually (Ferreira et al., 2009).
- A study by Rice (2001) suggests that although a significant amount of nitrogen and phosphorus can be removed through harvesting, the majority of nitrogen and phosphorus capture likely takes place through a combination of sediment burial and denitrification.
- Native oyster reefs in the Solent were estimated to have provided an annual bioextractive value of £37,440,000 for nitrogen and £6,770,000 for phosphorus through a combination of shell nutrient assimilation, burial, and denitrification (Watson et al., 2020).
- Generally, Suspended mussel culture remove more phosphorus and nitrogen through harvesting than bottom cultures as suspended bivalves invest in greater tissue growth at the expense of shell growth (van der Schatte Olivier et al., 2021).
- In turn, Bottom cultures can show higher sediment denitrification rates than suspended cultures due to the higher rates of biodeposition from faeces and pseudofaeces that are deposited directly onto the sediment in bottom cultures when compared to suspended cultures (Lunstrum et al., 2018).
- Denitrification rates fluctuate seasonally, with denitrification usually lower in the summer due to higher bivalve respiration rates combined with excessive biodeposition creating anoxic sediment conditions that inhibit the denitrification process (Crawshaw et al., 2019; Murphy et al., 2016).
- While denitrification rates under aquaculture farms are highly variable across literature, recent studies have
 demonstrated comparable denitrification rates between restored biogenic oyster reefs and oyster aquaculture
 beds (Humphries et al., 2016; Petersen et al., 2019). This is primarily due to living oyster shells showing
 higher denitrification rates compared to the dead oyster shells reefs are primarily made of (Caffrey et al.
 2016).
- Farmed bivalves across Europe have been estimates to removed 3,519 tonnes of nitrogen and 287 tonnes of phosphorus in 2015, valued at \$70,459 and \$10,286 respectively (van der Schatte et al., 2020).
- Nutrient cycling is species dependant. In 2015, mussels were shown to remove the most nitrogen tonnage per tonne of shellfish globally (6.66 x 10⁻³) followed by clams (2.92 x 10⁻³) and oysters (2.33 x 10⁻³). For phosphorus, mussels again removed the greatest tonnage per tonnage of shellfish (4.92 x 10⁻⁴) followed by oysters (4.53 x 10⁻⁴) and clams (2.90 x 10⁻⁴) (van der Schatte et al., 2020).

2. Blue Carbon

- Climate change is a growing concern globally, with the UK government aiming to cut carbon emissions by 81% by 2035, to reach net zero by 2050, updating the previous legal requirement to reduce carbon emissions by 78% by 2035 (BEIS 2021; ESNZ 2024)
- Blue carbon refers to carbon that is stored in coastal and marine systems including seagrass beds, salt marshes, and mangroves. These habitats are vital for mitigating climate change, with UK estimates suggesting that they store between 0.2 (119,759 hectares) 994.9 (5,398,081 hectares) Tg of carbon (Atwood et al., 2020; Macreadie et al., 2021). This highlights the importance of oceans and coastal areas in the biogeochemical cycle of carbon.
- Bivalves, as filter-feeding organisms, take up organic and inorganic nutrients from the water column including dissolved CO₂. Shellfish in particular are of interest as their shells are primarily made from carbon rich calcium carbonate (CaCO₃) and can serve as carbon sinks with a relatively long turnover rate, effectively storing carbon.
- Compared to proposed alternative carbon capture forms, shellfish farming has relatively low energy input, low costs, and low technological feasibility (Feng et al., 2023), while offering a wide range of other services and benefits.
- Estimating the carbon sequestration potential of bivalves is difficult due to the number of positive and negative feedback loops involved, ranging from stochiometric to ecosystem-level interactions. Jansen and van den Bogaart (2020) describe 4 different methods of calculating carbon sequestration. In these calculations, shell growth, tissue growth, and sedimentation from biodepositions act as potential sources of carbon sequestration. These processes are then balanced against CO₂ release from respiration, bio-calcification, and remineralisation from biodeposition.

2.1. Shell carbon sequestration

- A study by Tang et al. (2011) suggests that shellfish aquaculture could be a net carbon sink through the sequestration of dissolved inorganic carbon into calcium carbonate through calcification into shell growth, and that it does so far more effectively than terrestrial ecosystems as shells do not degrade as quickly.
- Other studies on *M. edulis* farming have highlighted how shell growth can act as a slight carbon sink when taking into account transport (Aubin et al., 2018; Fry 2012).
- The extent to which calcification can be used to store carbon is ongoing in the literature and varies between species and environmental conditions.
- Bicarbonate (HCO₃⁻) is released as a byproduct of shell calcification, resulting in the release of CO₂ (Morris & Humphreys, 2019). The equilibrium of the carbonate system, and therefore the release of atmospheric CO₂, is influenced by many environmental factors such as water pH, temperature, and salinity (Seibel & Walsh 2001; Sunda & Cai 2012).
- A study by Martini et al. (2022) found that *M. edulis* aquaculture in Italy sequestered 0.19 0.2 kg CO₂ kg⁻¹ per mussel through calcification, whilst releasing only 0.12 kg CO₂ kg⁻¹ per mussel, resulting in a net sequestration of 0.07 0.08 kg CO₂ kg⁻¹ per mussel.
- Higgins et al. (2011) measured that an M. gigas farm with a density of 286 oysters m^{-2} sequestered 13.47 \pm 1.00 tonnes of Carbon through shell per hectare annually via harvesting.

2.2. Tissue carbon sequestration

- Net tissue growth represents a form of stored organic carbon filtered from the water column whilst respiration releases CO₂ for metabolic processes including shell and tissue growth (Jansen & van den Bogaart, 2020). Up to 90% of stored bivalve energy is allocated to tissue growth and maintenance compared to only 10% for shell growth (Edie et al, 2024).
- Álvarez-Salgado et al. (2022) demonstrated that whilst the carbon footprint of mussel shell formation is constant at 365 kg of CO₂ per ton of shell, tissue organic carbon footprint ranged between 92 to 578 kg CO₂ per ton of tissue.

Although tissue carbon does not have as long-term a storage potential as shell formation, it
represents a potentially greater, albeit more variable form of carbon capture. Tissue is also fully
removed from the habitat upon harvest, while shells might be returned to the site depending on
local regulations and farming practices.

2.3. Impacts of seasonality and species on carbon sequestration

- The carbon sequestration potential of both bivalve shell and soft tissue is species-dependent. Tamburini et al. (2022) found that Manilla clam sequester more carbon in their shell compared to Mediterranean mussels (*Mytilus galloprovincialis*; 0.254 vs 0.146 kg of CO₂ per 1kg of harvested shellfish), whilst mussels sequester relatively more carbon in soft tissue compared to clams (0.152 kg vs 0.115 of CO₂ per 1kg of harvested shellfish).
- Similarly to nitrogen, mussels dominated in terms of the proportion of total carbon removed by shellfish in the UK (83.51%), with Pacific oysters removing nearly five times less (16.32%), due to both current higher UK production numbers and the greater tissue and shell carbon content (Woźniacka, 2024).
- Under certain environmental conditions, shell formation and respiration in mussels and clams have been shown to release more carbon than is being stored through shell formation (Hily et al., 2013; Mistri & Munari, 2012; Munari et al., 2013).
- Bertolini et al. (2021) modelled Manila clam carbon sequestration potential associated with shell and tissue growth in Venice, taking into account respiration and shell calcification. The bioenergetic model showed notable seasonable variations with the clams becoming a source of CO₂ between November-March, during which no growth occurred but respiration did, and a sink between April October when shell growth occurred. However, when measured across the year, Manilla clams were shown to be overall moderate CO₂ sinks (-3.6 to -24.4 kg CO₂ ton⁻¹ of clams).
- In contrast, a model by Hamer and Foekema (2023) estimated that *M. edulis* shell formation could become a carbon source under predicted temperature rises, releasing more CO₂ during the summer when shell calcification and biomineralization are greatest.
- These seasonal variations were attributed to differences in CO₂ release during calcification/shell formation driven by site-specific and seasonal variables such as pH and temperature (Morris & Humphries, 2019).
- While respiration contributes to ocean acidification by shifting the carbonate equilibrium towards greater atmospheric CO₂ release, acidification is balanced by organic nitrogen release in the form of NaOH and shell calcification (Filgueira et al., 2019).
- Seasonality has been shown to have a strong impact on oyster and mussel filtration rates in Poole Harbour, with chlorophyll a filtration in mussels and oysters' greatest between May and August (Gravestock et al., 2020), with potential implications for the sequestration of carbon.
- Algae removal from commercial oysters and mussels in Poole Harbour peaked around June-July following higher temperatures and algae concentrations (Gravestock et al., 2020), which could result in greater carbon absorption through shell and tissue growth during this period as seen in other farms that exhibit a greater nutrient cycling rate and growth in the summer months (Jansen et al., 2012).
- In light of the variation in literature for carbon removal rates associated with bivalve shell and tissue harvesting, Jansen and van den Bogaart (2020) highlights how easily environmental factors can influence the carbon mass balance calculations and the important role bivalve biodeposition can play in tipping bivalve carbon mass balance towards further sequestration.

2.4. Biodeposition carbon sequestration

 The transport of organic carbon to the sediment represents a significant pathway for nutrient cycling and can account for a sizable fraction of blue carbon storage. Once faeces and pseudofaeces are expelled, a fraction of the biodeposit is remineralised by microbial activity, returning carbon to the water column by converting organic carbon into dissolved inorganic

- carbon and other inorganic nutrients. The remaining effluent is buried, effectively storing carbon in the sediment (Jansen, 2012; Yang et al., 2021).
- Temperature, salinity, growth, algae concentration, and bivalve weight have all been shown to impact organic carbon deposition (Filgueira et al., 2019; Lee et al., 2020).
- Sediments under mussel, clam, and oyster farms show significantly higher organic matter content than control sites (Christensen et al., 2003; Giles et al., 2006; Kim et al., 2020; Mitchell, 2006). However, organic enrichment and carbon deposition rates are seasonal, with Levington and Doall (2019) recording lower organic enrichment under *M. gigas* beds during the colder winter and early spring periods when growth is arrested. In contrast, remineralisation in *M. gigas* farms has been shown to be greater in the summer, suggesting that carbon burial is more efficient during colder periods (Labrie et al., 2022).
- Hydrodynamics is another major factor influencing sedimentation rates. Remineralisation typically occurs in the water column, therefore water depth, bivalve depth in the water column, and sinking rates can influence sedimentation burial (Findlay & Watling 1997; McKindsey et al., 2011). Strong currents increase horizontal biodeposition advection, breaking up and dispersing faeces and pseudofaeces, thereby increasing surface area and the fraction that is remineralised (Giles et al., 2006; Grant et al., 2005).
- In bay systems, the dynamic environment can result in greater dispersion and resuspension despite the shallow depth, limiting carbon burial (Porter et al., 2018). Resuspension can be negligible in sheltered areas with weak currents (Weise et al., 2009), although wind strength can still noticeably impact sediment resuspension in shallow areas (Tang et al., 2011).
- Callier et al., (2006) recorded biodeposition from a mussel farm in Great Entry Lagoon, Canada, only dispersing between 0 24.4 m from the farm. However, it was noted that biodeposit resuspension was seasonally dependent on wind strength.
- The carbon sequestration capacity of shellfish is dependent on multiple ecosystem factors. Algae availability will impact tissue and shell growth, and biodeposition makeup through changes in filtration rates as extremes in algae concentrations can influence valve opening duration and particle retention rates (Riisgård et al., 2011).
- Additionally, environmental factors such as current strength and wind speeds can influence
 deposition suspension times, impacting remineralisation rates and therefore carbon
 sequestration. This in turn can help explain some of the seasonal variation observed in carbon
 sequestration (Bertolini et al., 2021) but not variations between studies that took place in the
 same seasons.

2.5. Culture method impact on carbon content

- Farming methods and culture location in the water column can notably influence tissue growth
 and bivalve carbon content distribution, with a 50% difference in carbon sequestration for the
 same mussel species recorded between Aubin et al. (2018) and Fry (2012) attributed to
 differences in culture methods and life cycle assessment methodologies.
- Bivalves in Poole Harbour are predominantly on-bottom cultures without any structures on the sediment. The only current exception is mussels where both on-bottom and vertical mussel ropes that are suspended from already existing structures are present in the Harbour.
- Aldritch and Crowley (1986) linked a greater energy investment in tissue growth at the expense
 of shell growth by subtidal mussels to feeding conditions. Higher invertebrate predation
 pressure and stronger wave force have also been attributed to the relatively higher shell weight
 seen in bottom-culture mussels when compared to suspended cultures (Lowen et al., 2013;
 Steffani & Branch, 2003).
- An analysis of UK farms show that per kg of mussel, tissue carbon content is higher in suspended mussel cultures at the expense of shell carbon, whilst the inverse is true for bottom cultures (Jansen & van den Bogaart, 2020).
- On-bottom mussel cultures have greater shell carbon sequestration potential when compared
 to suspended mussel rope cultures which may be more suitable for food production given their
 higher flesh-to-shell ratio. This translates to significantly more carbon sequestered into long-

- term shell storage in bottom mussel cultures (60.15 ± 0.77 kg) compared to rope cultures (46.12 ± 1.69 kg) observed across multiple UK sites (van der Schatte Olivier et al., 2021).
- On-bottom bivalve cultures expel faeces and pseudofaeces directly into the sediment, enhancing the burial of organic material into the sediment. In contrast, suspended cultures are more likely to have their biodeposition dispersed, increasing the rate of remineralisation before sedimentation can occur (Gu et al., 2022).
- Smaller bivalves of the same weight as larger individuals (higher tissue to shell ratio individuals) demonstrate higher clearance rates, but lower carbon deposition rates per unit weight (Ahn 1993; Tsuchiya, 1980). This could reflect a potential trade-off between optimum nitrogen and phosphorus sequestration, and optimum carbon sequestration as a significant majority of absorbed nitrogen and phosphorus is utilised for tissue growth (Edie et al, 2024).
- However, bivalves with a higher tissue to shell ratio are likely to have higher metabolic rates
 and therefore higher biodeposition rates (Mesnage et al., 2007). Depending on bivalve density
 and environmental conditions, rapid biodeposition build-up can decrease sediment
 denitrification by promoting anoxic conditions as recorded in multiple shellfish farms
 (Burkholder & Shumway 2011; Cranford et al., 2002; Murphy et al., 2019)
- The complexity of bivalve nutrient cycling and the difficulty in optimising the value of bivalve ecosystem services highlights the importance of best management and cultivation practices.
- Literature comparisons of the impact of different cultivation methods on carbon sequestration
 vary as a result of numerous environmental conditions and subsequent feedback loops, but
 when accounting for all carbon sequestration pathways, an analysis of multiple mussel farms
 suggests that carbon sequestration is relatively similar between bottom and suspended mussel
 cultures, with a slight trend towards bottom cultures (Jansen & van den Bogaart, 2020).

2.6. Dredging impact on carbon sequestration

- Dredging is by far the most dominant bivalve harvesting method in Poole Harbour. The impact of dredging on sediment organic matter and blue carbon stores is complex and driven by various biotic and abiotic factors (Epstein et al., 2022).
- Demersal fishing activity in general can result in the temporary resuspension of large volumes of sediment and therefore stored carbon, enhancing remineralisation (Luisetti et al., 2019).
- Dredging can remove bioturbators that enhance carbon sequestration by facilitating organic matter transportation to deeper sediment. The resistance of bioturbating organisms to dredging is highly site-specific, gear-dependent, and species-dependent (De Borger et al., 2020).
- A study by Clarke et al. (2018) did not show that pump-scoop dredging used in Poole Harbour had altered the organic matter content of non-intensively dredged sites despite observing a loss of fine sediment. Whether the loss of fine sediment encourages remineralisation, decreasing carbon storage, or if the sediment is reburied nearby, is heavily site-specific and dependant on the fishing method (Epstein et al., 2022).
- Despite the lack of data on Poole Harbour sediment carbon content, an estimated ~0.002 Gt of organic carbon is remineralised from UK shelf sediments annually (Luisetti et al., 2019).

2.7. Indirect carbon sequestration

- Regardless of the carbon sequestration calculation used, available literature leans towards shellfish aquaculture being a carbon sink, or at least carbon neutral (The Aquaculture Advisory Council, 2022), in addition to the other services offered by wild and cultured bivalves.
- When using the life cycle assessment method that includes the CO₂ output of the entire production chain (transport, packaging, materials etc.), both *M. galloprovincialis* and *R. phillipinarum* aquaculture offset a significant amount of carbon, with a net CO₂ balance of -91 and -233g CO₂ per 1kg of mussels and clams harvested respectively (Tamburini et al., 2022).
- In light of the variability in the value of bivalve aquaculture as blue carbon storage, Filgueira et al. (2019) emphasised the additional ecosystem services provided by bivalves that impact carbon and nutrient cycling, which is further discussed in the Natural Capital section of this review.

Summary of Section 2. Blue Carbon

- Blue carbon refers to carbon stored in coastal and marine ecosystems including seagrass beds, salt
 marshes and mangroves. UK coastal habitats store between 0.2 994.9 Tg of carbon (Atwood et al.,
 2020).
- Bivalves have the capacity to act as carbon sinks by absorbing dissolved CO₂ from the water column and forming calcium carbonate (CaCO₃) shells. Additionally, shellfish farming has low energy input, costs, and tech requirements compared to other carbon capture methods (Feng et al., 2023).
- Estimating bivalve carbon sequestration is complex due to the number of positive/negative feedback loops. Shell growth, tissue growth, and sedimentation from biodepositions act as potential sources of carbon sequestration. In contrast, respiration, bio-calcification, and remineralisation from biodeposition processes release CO₂. (Jansen & van den Bogaart, 2020).
- Bivalve growth has been shown vary between being a net carbon source and sink across multiple studies depending on various environmental factors including water temperature, pH and salinity (Jansen & van den Bogaart, 2020; Morris & Humphreys, 2019).
- Shells represent carbon storage with a slower degradation rate than other terrestrial carbon sinks (Tang et al., 2011) however, calcification has been recorded as both a carbon source and sink in literature, varying between species and environmental conditions.
- Martini et al. (2022) took into account CO₂ release from bicarbonate production during shell production in an Italian *M. edulis* farm and found that shell production was an overall moderate net carbon sink (0.07 -0.08 kg CO₂ kg⁻¹ per mussel).
- Meanwhile 90% of bivalve energy is allocated to tissue growth vs. only 10% to shell growth (Edie et al., 2024). While the carbon footprint of shell formation is 365 kg CO₂ per ton, tissue carbon capture can vary between 92–578 kg CO₂ per ton (Álvarez-Salgado et al., 2022).
- Tissue is also fully removed from the habitat upon harvest, while shells might be returned to the site depending on local regulations and farming practices. Oyster farms have also been shown to sequester 13.47 ± 1.00 t C ha⁻¹ yr⁻¹ at high stocking densities through harvesting (Higgins et al., 2011).
- Carbon sequestration varies by species. Manila clams store more carbon in shells whilst mussels store more in soft tissue (Tamburini et al., 2022). In the UK, mussels account for the majority of bivalve carbon sequestration (~83.51% of total carbon), followed by Pacific oysters (~16.32%), primarily due to the greater tissue and shell carbon content and current UK production levels (Woźniacka, 2024).
- Models also show that bivalves carbon sequestration is highly seasonal (Hily et al., 2013). Manila clams
 can become CO₂ sources in winter (due to respiration without growth) and sinks in summer due through
 shell and tissue growth (Bertolini et al., 2021).
- Mussel shell calcification may become a net carbon source under rising temperatures, with implications for climate change (Hamer & Foekema, 2023).
- Despite the lack of literature for blue carbon stocks in Poole Harbour, mussel and oyster filtration rates peak in May–August, affecting nutrient cycling and carbon capture (Gravestock et al., 2020).
- Sediment carbon storage is also seasonal as Levington and Doall (2019) recorded lower organic enrichment under *M. gigas* beds during the colder winter and early spring periods when growth is arrested.
- In contrast, remineralisation in *M. gigas* farms has been shown to be greater in the summer, suggesting that carbon burial may be efficient during colder periods (Labrie et al., 2022).
- Water depth, hydrodynamics and wind speed have been shown to impact carbon storage by increasing remineralisation rates (Bertolini et al., 2021; Findlay & Watling 1997; McKindsey et al., 2011; Tang et al., 2011)
- Culture method can notably influence carbon sequestration, tissue growth, and biodeposition. Bottom bivalve cultures have been shown to sequester more carbon than suspended cultures primarily due to lower remineralisation rates (Gu et al., 2022).
- The extent to which dredging limits carbon sequestration potential in Poole Harbour through resuspending buried carbon is multi-faceted and requires further research.
- When using the life cycle assessment method, both *M. galloprovincialis* and *R. phillipinarum* aquaculture offset a significant amount of carbon, with a net CO₂ balance of -91 and -233g CO₂ per 1kg of mussels and clams harvested respectively (Tamburini et al., 2022).

3. Natural Capital - Ecosystem Impacts

- Ecosystem services are reliant on varying forms of capital assets such as social capital which
 includes institutions, and human capital such as knowledge and skills (Guerry et al., 2015).
 Natural capital refers to ecosystem-based capital including the shellfish stocks themselves, as
 well as the habitats and the wider ecosystems that support them (Emery & Flora, 2020).
- Shellfish provide numerous services in addition to being an important food source. Through their positive impact on water quality and maintenance, they support surrounding habitats such as seagrasses, wetlands and mud flats and indirectly enhance the ecosystem services provided by those habitats and the species that depend on them.

3.1. Seagrass and saltmarsh enhancement

- Shellfish filter seston, inorganic particles, and organic detritus reducing water turbidity and
 increasing light penetration. Increased light penetration and nutrient deposition can enhance
 photosynthesis at greater depths thereby benefiting benthic primary producers such as
 seagrass and macroalgae. (Carroll et al., 2008; Newel & Koch, 2004).
- Additionally, while nitrogen is usually the more limiting nutrient when it comes to coastal
 eutrophication, Shih and Chang (2015) point out that the capacity of bivalves to store
 phosphorous has been suggested to help regulate phosphorous build-up in nearby wetlands,
 combating shoreline eutrophication in addition to providing other ecological benefits (Green et
 al., 2018).
- Seagrass beds and saltmarshes are unique, protected habitats (European Commission, 1992; OSPAR, 2008) that themselves are rich in biodiversity for both terrestrial and aquatic organisms. They provide a variety of ecosystem services including acting as nurseries, refuges, and feeding grounds for many protected and commercially important species (Bertelli and Unsworth, 2014; Green et al., 2009).
- Seagrass beds also show vulnerability, with the UK having lost an estimated 41% of its seagrass beds since 1936 (Green, 2020). Bivalve filtering can sequester nitrogen from terrestrial run-off, which has been identified as the causative factor of the expansion of green Ulva lactuca algae beds in Poole Harbour. This species form beds that produce toxins that inhibit seagrass growth and reduce the abundance and diversity of invertebrates in mudflats that act as important feeding grounds for birds (Thornton et al., 2020). Slowing the growth of U. lactuca beds via bivalve nitrogen sequestration could increase biodiversity across Poole Harbour, and the resilience of biologically rich ecosystems including mudflats and seagrasses (MacKenzie, 2005).
- Natural England (2018) highlight the negative impact of moderate epiphyte loads and wasting
 disease coverage on seagrass beds in Poole Harbour. Bivalve filtration has been attributed to
 a reduction in epiphytes on temperate seagrass beds near aquaculture sites by filtering
 seston and rapidly recycling nitrogen from the water column (Howarth et al., 2022).
- Seagrass rhizomes stabilise sediment, further decreasing water turbidity, and enhancing nutrient cycling through burial and denitrification, thereby combating eutrophication (Eyre et al., 2011). *Zostera marina* beds in Poole Harbour are a significant carbon sink in the context of European climate change goals, with *Z. marina* having been recorded to store a median of 110 g Carbon m⁻² yr⁻¹ through burial (Burrows et al., 2017).
- Although seagrass beds can be a source of phosphorus depending on environmental factors, *Z. Marina* has been shown to store a median of 18.2 g of nitrogen m⁻² y⁻² through burial and denitrification processes (Burrows et al., 2017; Eyre et al., 2016). This is more so the case with coastal salt marshes which have higher reported Nitrogen, Phosphorus and Carbon storage potential per m⁻² than either seagrass beds or oyster reefs (Watson et al., 2020).
- In addition to nutrient cycling, seagrass beds and salt marshes reduce coastal erosion and can dissipate kinetic wave energy with sufficient coverage, providing additional value as coastal defence and support for other vegetative habitats (Fonseca & Cahalan, 1992; Gracia et al 2018; Möller et al., 2014; Plumlee et al., 2020).

- Whilst shading, ammonium excretion (Vinther & Holmer, 2008), and sedimentation from shellfish farms can negatively impact seagrass beds, these impacts appear to have a much shorter effective distance than the benefits derived from improved water quality (Ferriss et al., 2019; Howarth et al., 2022). These findings suggest that bivalve aquaculture can enhance carbon sequestration and nitrogen cycling in seagrass beds if appropriate distances are maintained between farms and carbon sink ecosystems.
- Likewise, bivalve aquaculture can support saltmarshes through the same processes as biogenic reefs, increasing sediment stability and combating eutrophication (Castagno, 2018).

3.2. Plankton cycling

- The impact of shellfish on phytoplankton production is complex. Various feedback loops between nutrient cycling and water quality can alter seston assemblages. Any changes to the make-up of marine seston is likely to have a notable impact on nutrient cycling and the wider marine ecosystem given the role of phytoplankton as primary producers.
- Although high densities of bivalves can reduce primary production and therefore CO₂ absorption (Smaal & Prins, 1993), low densities of *Mercenaria mercenaria* have been shown to double primary production in nutrient-poor conditions (Doering et al., 1987). A study by Giles et al. (2006) showed that 94% of primary production nitrogen requirements in a site in New Zealand was released by farmed mussels. The frequent filtering of seston coupled with ammonium excretion increases nutrient cycling and availability.
- However, shellfish graze selectively and can alter phytoplankton assemblages based on species-specific retention efficiency and nutrient content which can alter local carbon uptake (Filgueira et al., 2019). Prins et al. (1995) provide an example where the presence of *M.* edulis led to a planktonic shift from larger, slower-growing species to more rapid-growing algae species.
- A similar shift away from slower growing species has been observed in Poole Harbour where
 the composition of phytoplankton has changed from diatom species characteristic of low
 nutrient conditions in 1980s replaced by those typical of lower nutrient conditions. Crossley
 (2019) attributed this planktonic shift to increased nutrient run-off from post World War 2
 agricultural practices and increased sediment accumulation.
- Higher planktonic growth rates increase CO₂ fixation during photosynthesis, thereby transferring carbon from the water column into the biosphere where carbon sequestration is possible (Filgueira et al., 2019). Additionally, increases in nutrient turnover from faster growing phytoplankton such as diatoms have been shown to increase biodeposition, thereby enhancing denitrification (Lucas et al., 2016).
- Some bivalve species including *M. edulis* have shown a preferential uptake for harmful algae bloom (HAB) species (Hegaret et al., 2007), suggesting that bivalve aquaculture has the potential to contribute to HAB management and public safety.
- Findings from a study in China, found that Chinese pleated oyster (*Crassostrea plicatula*) reduced phytoplankton abundance by 46.3% whilst increasing seston species richness by 26.3 38.3% in an environment suffering from anthropogenic sourced eutrophication (Jiang et al., 2019).
- A study investigating the environmental impact of *R. philippinarum* farming in China found that models suggested that *R. philippinarum* presence disturbed existing macrofauna through seston depletion and increased biodeposition. This coincided with a greater macrofaunal species richness and abundance attributed to greater carbon flux (Sun et al., 2023).
- A study by Rahman et al. (2020) demonstrated that the retention efficiencies of mussels (*Mytilus galloprovincialis*), oysters (*M. gigas*), and cockles (*Katelysia rhytiphora*) change seasonally, effectively filtering seston ranging from bacteria and detritus to mesozooplankton (Lehane & Davenport, 2002; Davenport et al., 2011), thereby reducing food competition between bivalves.

3.3. Biogenic reef enhancement

- Clams and cockles modify their habitats through filtration, bio-deposition, and settlement.
 However, mussels, and to a greater extent oysters, are unique as they display aggregating
 behaviour, forming comparatively more extensive, structurally complex biogenic reefs
 (Christensen et al., 2015; Rodriguez-Perez et al., 2019).
- Biogenic reefs provide many of the same ecosystem services as aquaculture. Studies on nutrient cycling in biogenic reefs have consistently recorded enhanced denitrification rates and considerable carbon storage (Jansen & van den Bogaart, 2020; Petersen et al., 2019).
- Various studies have highlighted the increase in flora and fauna biodiversity and eutrophication mitigation value of *M. edulis* reefs (Norling & Kautsky, 2007; Petersen et al., 2016; Stounberg et al., 2024).
- A study investigating Chichester Harbour found that *O. edulis* biogenic reefs have declined by 96% over 19 years (Helmer et al., 2019). The decline of *M. edulis* reefs in Denmark has been associated with deteriorating water quality and biodiversity loss, with reports of mussel populations across the Swedish coast suggesting that *M. edulis* has disappeared from the West coast (Baden et al., 2021; Kristensen et al., 2015).
- As with other ecosystems discussed above, these wild populations benefit from the increased water quality associated with eutrophication mitigation and can in turn contribute to the removal and storage of nitrogen, phosphorus and carbon (Bishop et al., 2023).
- Wild biogenic reef development alters sediment makeup and complexity, often stabilising sediments and enhancing invertebrate biodiversity, thereby increasing fish abundance (La Peyre et al., 2014).
- A growth model by Peterson et al. (2003) suggested that restoring historic oyster reefs in Louisiana USA could increase the catch of commercially valuable finfish and crustaceans by 2,600 kg ha⁻¹ yr⁻¹. A follow-up study found that the value the restored reefs provide through fisheries enhancement was greater than the commercial value of the oysters themselves, with the oyster reef adding \$3,811 ha⁻¹ yr⁻¹ of value to local fisheries (Grabowski & Peterson, 2007). Additionally, an estimated added value of \$3,000,000 to sports fishing in Louisiana was directly attributed to increased sporting interest following higher finfish abundance and diversity supported by the restored reefs (Isaacs et al., 2004).
- Redepositing shells on the seabed, as is done in Poole Harbour, provides solid settlement
 material for wild and cultured spat to attach to. For example, multiple bivalve species have
 been shown to settle on oyster shells. Fey et al. (2010) points out that mussel populations in
 the Wadden Sea were enhanced by the presence of oysters despite food and space
 competition. This was attributed to access to solid settlement as settling material is often a
 limitation for bivalve recruitment.
- A lack of solid sediment is one of the major obstacles associated with O. edulis reef restoration efforts (Goelz et al., 2020; Housego & Rosman 2016). By returning shell and other solid sediment to the seabed, aquaculture operations in Poole Harbour may offer some of the same benefits as provided by biogenic reefs.
- Biogenic reefs are unlikely to re-establish themselves in Poole Harbour to historic levels as it is a spatially competitive area with ongoing channel dredging to allow for vessel traffic. Comparative studies on the development of wild *M. gigas* reefs in Poole Harbour and Southampton Waters show that *M. gigas* recruitment is highly variable in Poole Harbour with significantly lower abundances than in Southampton Waters despite ongoing (triploid) *M. gigas* aquaculture operations in Poole Harbour (Mills, 2016; Noble, 2022; Phillips, 2022).
- The variable *M. gigas* abundances observed in Poole Harbour compared to the formation of colonies observed in Southampton Waters have been attributed to a range of factors, including greater exposure to strong southernly winds and tidal forces, and anthropogenic disturbances (Mills, 2016).
- While deposited shells enhance bivalve recruitment, these shellfish are ultimately harvested by dredging and removed from the system, stifling reef establishment. However, diploid cultured bivalves can act as spat sources that enhance the recruitment of wild bivalve populations (Bishop et al., 2023; Norrie et al., 2020).

- In addition to nutrient cycling and enhancing nearby ecosystems, biogenic reefs alter the
 benthic habitat from sand-dominated habitats to boulder reefs, increasing the structural
 complexity of the sediment and exerting a strong influence on local hydro-dynamics (Lovelock
 & Duarte, 2019). These reefs can impact hydrodynamics by dissipating wave energy, and
 therefore affect ecological processes hundreds of meters from the reefs (Fivash et al., 2021;
 Ysebaert et al., 2019) helping to reduce coastal erosion.
- As a result, there is growing interest in the value of biogenic reefs for coastal protection as oyster reefs can serve as living, expanding breakwaters that reduce coastal erosion whilst increasing biodiversity (Scyphers et al., 2015).
- The impact of bivalve aquaculture on wild populations is heavily site specific and is dependant
 on the major limiting factors affecting bivalve growth (Gallardi, 2014). Cultured and wild
 bivalves compete for phytoplankton, therefore under oligotrophic conditions when food
 availability is limited food competition can negatively impact wild populations, particularly as
 cultured bivalves typically have a faster growth rate (Capelle et al., 2017; Ferreira et al.,
 2018).
- However in nutrient-rich systems such as Poole Harbour (Crossley 2019), poor water quality and lack of solid sediment is likely to be a greater limiting factor to wild bivalve growth (Cranford et al., 2003; Gravestock et al., 2020).
- Additionally, despite aquaculture movement being a significant vector for bivalve disease transmission (Brenner et al., 2014), greater denitrification rates may remove pollutants from the water column and reduce the transmission of disease to bivalves and other organisms through filtration and burial (Broszeit et al., 2016; Burge et al., 2016).
- Thieltges et al. (2009) found that the presence of *M. gigas* in the List tidal basin, Germany, coincided with reduced parasite loads and infections in *M. edulis*. Eutrophication mitigation and solid sediment provided by bottom-cultured bivalves could therefore enhance wild beds despite greater competition (Bishop et al., 2023; Gallardi, 2014).

Summary of Section 3. Natural Capital

- Shellfish contribute to ecosystem health beyond food production by improving water quality and supporting habitats like seagrasses, wetlands, and mudflats (Emery & Flora, 2020).
- Seagrass beds and saltmarshes serve as biodiversity hotspots and provide habitat for protected and commercially valuable species (Bertelli and Unsworth, 2014; Green et al., 2009). However, historical losses of UK saltmarsh (38%) and seagrass (41%) in the late 19th century highlights habitat vulnerability (Carroll et al., 2008; Newel & Koch, 2004).
- Eutrophication has been identified as a significant cause of the decline of seagrass beds and saltmarsh
 coverage in Poole Harbour. Bivalves help regulate nitrogen and phosphorus buildup, aiding in
 eutrophication mitigation (MacKenzie 2005; Natural England 2018)).
- Shellfish filtration reduces water turbidity, allowing more light penetration, enabling photosynthesis at greater depths which benefits seagrass and macroalgae growth (Carroll et al., 2008; Newel & Koch, 2004).
- Bivalve nitrogen sequestration can reduce harmful algal beds (*Ulva lactuca*), which threaten seagrass
 and invertebrate biodiversity (Thornton et al., 2020). Additionally, bivalve farms have the capacity to
 reduce epiphyte coverage on seagrass near aquaculture sites, promoting healthier seagrass
 ecosystems (Howarth et al., 2022).
- Increasing the resilience of vegetative habitats can reinforce beneficial feedback loops. Seagrass stabilizes sediments, enhances nutrient cycling, and sequesters carbon and nitrogen (Eyre et al., 2011).
 Saltmarshes can store more nitrogen, phosphorus, and carbon per unit area than seagrass beds or oyster reefs (Burrows et al., 2017; Watson et al., 2020).
- Both seagrass and saltmarshes provide coastal protection by reducing erosion and dissipating wave energy (Gracia et al 2018; Möller et al., 2014; Plumlee et al., 2020).
- Bivalve aquaculture can enhance carbon sequestration and nitrogen cycling in seagrass beds if appropriate distances are maintained between farms and seagrass beds (Ferriss et al., 2019; Howarth et al., 2022).
- Shellfish impact phytoplankton production through feedback loops that alter seston composition. While high bivalve densities may reduce CO₂ absorption (Smaal & Prins, 1993), low densities can enhance primary production (Doering et al., 1987; Giles et al., 2006).
- Bivalves recycle nutrients, supporting phytoplankton growth whilst enhancing denitrification processes (Giles et al., 2006; Lucas et al., 2016). Species-specific filtration preferences can shift plankton assemblages towards more rapidly growing plankton, influencing carbon sequestration (Filgueira et al., 2019).
- Some bivalves including *M. edulis* have been shown to selectively consume harmful algal bloom (HAB) species, helping mitigate HAB risks (Hegaret et al., 2007).
- Bivalve presence can enhance biodiversity by increasing seston species richness and supporting macrofaunal abundance (Sun et al., 2023).
- Seasonal variations in bivalve filtration behaviour reduce food competition and maintain balanced ecosystems (Rahman et al., 2020).
- Mussels and oysters form complex biogenic reefs that enhance biodiversity, increase denitrification rates, and reliably store carbon (Jansen & van den Bogaart, 2020; Petersen et al., 2019).
- Native oyster reefs have declined by 96% in Chichester Harbour over 19 years (Helmer et al., 2019).
 Similar declines in Denmark were followed by significant water quality deterioration and a loss of biodiversity (Baden et al., 2021; Kristensen et al., 2015).
- Biogenic reefs stabilize sediments, improve invertebrate biodiversity, and boost fish abundance (La Peyre et al., 2014). As a result, restoring oyster reefs can significantly enhance commercial and recreational fishing value and provide greater economic value than the oysters themselves (Grabowski & Peterson, 2007; Isaacs et al., 2004; Peterson et al., 2003).
- Reef restoration in Poole Harbour is unlikely due to high spatial competition and dredging. However, farmed diploid bivalves can act as spat sources that enhance the recruitment of wild bivalve populations (Bishop et al., 2023; Norrie et al., 2020).
- Although aquaculture is a frequent cause of disease transmission (Brenner et al., 2014), bivalve farms have been observed to reduce disease prevalence among marine life including wild bivalves populations by improving water quality (Broszeit et al., 2016; Burge et al., 2016; Thieltges et al., 2009).

4. Food Security

4.1. Food source

- In light of growing global food security concerns and the increasingly limited space for terrestrial meat production expansion, aquaculture is a rapidly growing food sector with global production reaching 130 million tonnes in 2022, surpassing capture fisheries as the biggest aquatic animal producer (Campbell et al., 2017; FAO, 2024). Global bivalve mariculture was recorded at 17.7 million with a global value of \$29 billion annually (FAO, 2022).
- Despite this global increase, domestic demand for bivalve consumption has fallen with the UK having a consumption rate per capita of only 0.7 kg compared to Portugal, France and Spain that ranged from 4-8 kg per capita in 2022 (Willer & Aldridge, 2023).
- A survey of UK consumers primarily attributed this decline to bivalve taste, texture and inconvenient preparation (Willer et al., 2021)
- Despite not receiving as much media attention as finfish (Grant & Strand, 2019), bivalve tissue is high in protein, essential fatty acids and an assortment of valuable metabolic minerals (Silva et al., 2021; Venugopal & Gopakumar, 2017; Wright et al., 2018).
- In addition to the value of consuming the whole animal as a food source, there is growing market interest in bivalves as a natural and sustainable source of omega-3 LC PFAs for use as an ingredient for essential oil supplements (Tan et al., 2020).
- Bivalves are unique as one of the few food sources where the entire animal is consumed including the gut (Lee et al., 2008). As a result, any micronutrients consumed by bivalves shortly before consumption will also be digested by humans. A study by Willer and Aldridge (2021) highlights the opportunity presented by the final depuration stage of the shellfish production chain to introduce vital vitamins and micronutrients such as vitamins A and D to increase shellfish value, palatability and combat global vitamin deficiencies (Ritchie and Roser, 2017). Vitamin D deficiency is a growing health problem that disproportionally affects people in lower socio-economic areas, with an estimated 20% of people in the UK exhibiting vitamin D deficiency, (Lin et al., 2021; Sutherland et al., 2021).
- As filter feeders, bivalves occupy a low position in the food chain that does not require
 additional feed by a farmer. Given that feed costs can make up the majority of finfish
 aquaculture costs and are associated with declining water quality (Rana et al, 2009; Jiang et
 al., 2022), low trophic aquaculture, including bivalves and seaweed, represent an opportunity
 to expand low-cost, highly nutritious protein production while limiting if not mitigating
 environmental costs (Fry et al., 2018).
- Additionally, bivalve aquaculture does not typically involve the introduction of antibiotics to waterbodies, with disease-resistance steps normally restricted to on-shore hatcheries in controlled/isolated environments (Potts et al., 2021).
- These combination of factors "future proofs" bivalves as a sustainable, highly affordable domestic food source at a time when other major food sectors face sustainability challenges (Grant & Strand, 2019; Kumara et al., 2023).
- As well as human consumption, Bivalve meat can be used to supplement livestock diets including poultry feed, and as a fishmeal replacement for a more sustainable alternative protein source (van der Heide et al., 2021).
- Despite the recognition of the UK shellfish maritime industry as a key sector in sustainable food growth and food security (DEFRA, 2015), UK bivalve production has declined by 62% since its peak in 2008 (Guillen & Virtanen, 2021).
- As a result, there has been a renewed focus in recent years by UK governments to grow the industry, with the English Aquaculture Strategy targeting an UK mussel production increase of 30,000mt by 2040 (Huntington & Cappell, 2020).

4.2. Fisheries

- The value of aquaculture in Poole Harbour was estimated at £2.6 million in 2018 (Williams & Davies, 2018), with the majority of bivalve mariculture production in England consisting of *M. edulis* (67%) and *M. gigas* (32%) (Huntington et al., 2023).
- Aquaculture in Poole Harbour is notable for containing the greatest production of *M. gigas* in England. The UK oyster fishery, which relies on *M. gigas* for over 95% of its landings, was valued at over £13 million in 2012. Landings have since increased from 450 tonnes in 2011 to 1150 tonnes in 2021 (FAO, 2021; Humphreys et al., 2014 & 2021).
- The FAO (2022) recorded 464 companies with 2,833 full-time employees across the UK aquaculture sector in 2018. While employment figures for UK shellfish mariculture are scarce, the industry supports numerous jobs, especially in rural coastal communities where secure employment is scarce, making it a vital source of livelihood (Bonner-Thompson & McDowell, 2020).
- In addition to the value provided by the growth, harvest and sale of cultured bivalves and the
 jobs provided by the aquaculture industry supply chain, bivalve aquaculture provides added
 value to numerous other industries through ecosystem services and economic linkages.
- Bivalve aquaculture can enhance wild bivalve fisheries by improving water quality and providing a source of spat (Bishop et al., 2023). Poole Harbour's landings included 583 tonnes in 2017, composed of a variety of commercially important species, notably plaice, sole, bass, Manila clam, common cockles, whelks and brown crabs. These 2017 landings were valued at £1.6 million (Williams & Davies, 2018).
- The abundance and diversity of invertebrates and fish appear to correlate with solid sediment availability and greater habitat complexity. Rapid nutrient cycling organically enriches sediment, supporting herbivorous fauna that in turn attract commercially and ecologically important predators (Newell, 2004).
- The Ropes to Reefs project investigated the impact of mussel longline aquaculture in the Lyme Regis MPA on biodiversity. The project found that the presence of mussel ropes in the previously heavily fished areas introduced solid sediment to homogenous sandy systems, increasing benthic biodiversity by 30% (Mascorda-Cabre et al., 2023).
- Increased habitat complexity and invertebrate diversity enhanced common fishery and angling species over time including mackerel, cuttlefish, and thornback ray (Mascorda-Cabre et al., 2024). The presence of bivalve farms can therefore have a spillover effect in historically fished areas, enhancing the population of commercial species and the fisheries that depend on them as is the case with natural reefs (Mascorda-Cabre et al., 2021).
- As a result, aquaculture gear such as cages and mesh are associated with greater biodiversity (Martínez-Baena et al., 2022). Suspended off-bottom aquaculture techniques show a greater increase in invertebrate and finfish abundance and species richness compared to traditional structureless on-bottom techniques (Munsch et al., 2021; Theuerkauf et al., 2022).
- On-bottom bivalve aquaculture still provides habitat complexity whilst increasing nutrient
 cycling. Cultured oyster and mussel beds in particular show greater invertebrate and fish
 biodiversity compared to other commercial bivalves that burrow into the sediment (Theuerkauf
 et al., 2022). Sustained cultivation of these species introduces heterogeneity to otherwise
 sandy-sediment systems, increasing infaunal and epifaunal biodiversity and abundance
 (McKindsey et al., 2007).
- Bivalve aquaculture can improve the resilience of vegetative habitats that act as fish
 nurseries, especially in areas with high nutrient runoff (See Section 3.1). Bertelli and
 Unsworth (2014) identified 9 commercially fished species in the UK, including plaice, pollock,
 and herring, whose population was enhanced by the presence of Zostera marina beds which
 can be made more resilient by shellfish aquaculture.
- Likewise, a study of intertidal habitats along the Essex coastline found that salt marches also support significant juvenile fish communities including important commercial finfish such as herring and sea bass (Green et al., 2009). The expansion of these stocks can provide other

- forms of capital by supporting fisheries, and the communities and industries that depend on them (Herrera et al., 2022).
- Most notably, plaice, sole and bass are culturally and economically significant for Poole
 Harbour in terms of commercial fishing landing tonnage and recreational angling, particularly
 Poole's charter boat fleets which has historically strongly relied on bass. The recreational and
 small-scale commercial fisheries of Poole Harbour represent £9,900,000 of total economic
 value in 2017 (Williams & Davies, 2018).
- The total value of sea angling in the UK was estimated to be between £1.5 2 billion in 2017, directly and indirectly supporting 15,000 jobs (Hyder et al., 2020). In 2018, the charter fleet in Poole had an estimated turnover of £2 million per year, employing 55 people directly in charter boat fishing and an additional 9 in angling shops. Sea angling activities provide additional value to a variety of supporting industries such as hotels and B&Bs, food and drink, fuel and transport businesses (Stebbings et al., 2020; Williams & Davies, 2018).
- An increase in fishing and quayside activities impacts associated economic linkages, providing employment to those involved in vessel sales and maintenance. Additionally, mooring, license, insurance, and parking fees that provide borough councils with additional revenue (Williams & Davies, 2018).
- According to a report by British Marine (2023), the UK marine sector was valued at £17.38 billion, with the direct Gross Value Added contribution of the UK marine industry to the country's Gross Domestic Product was £1.68 billion for the year 2022-2023. This represents a 6.7% increase from the previous year, with a total of 12.5% growth in industry revenue.

4.3. Cultural services

- Cultural services are nebulous and difficult to quantify and are often subjective as the
 interactions between humans and the natural world changes over time through societal and
 historical influences (Chan et al., 2012; Jones et al., 2016). As a result, cultural services are
 the most difficult ecosystem service to quantify however, shellfish aquaculture provides a
 range of visible cultural services (zu Ermgassen et al., 2020).
- Much of the cultural value of bivalves relates to their historical role as a food source. The
 harvesting of shellfish for food, has been intertwined with human evolution since before
 recognisable human civilisations emerged and has been identified as a notable factor
 influencing early human migrations and settlement (Hausmann et al., 2021; Klein & Bird,
 2016).
- Harvested bivalves are consequently important in broad areas of research ranging from anthropological investigations into the societies and movements of early man including diets, tools use and artisanal pursuits (Mannino & Thomas, 2002; Kubicka et al., 2017; Solana et al., 2011; van der Schatte Olivier et al., 2020), to radiocarbon dating studies investigating geochemical changes to marine environments in the distant past to inform on climate change (Butler et al., 2019; Klishko et al., 2020).
- The prevalence of bivalve harvesting and its formative impact on culture and livelihoods have and continue to contribute to many cultural services ranging from public services and private enterprises, to heritage and spiritual significance. (van der Schatte Olivier et al., 2020).
- Interviews with fishermen show that shellfish fishing is often seen as a way of life rather than
 a job, with many shellfishers coming from generations of earlier shellfishermen (Holland et al.,
 2020; Williams & Davies, 2018). These jobs provide spiritual value in addition to supporting
 connections between identity, place and ownership (Krause et al., 2019; Urquhart & Acott,
 2014).
- Interviews with American farmers working in the shellfish aquaculture industry also highlight
 the additional pride and job satisfaction gained from working in a novel industry, providing
 avenues of entry into the industry for people who do not necessarily have family traditions of
 shellfish harvesting, thereby creating more employment opportunities and social mobility
 (Michaelis et al., 2021 and Krause et al., 2020).

- Developing sustainable low trophic aquaculture and fisheries can provide job satisfaction by
 providing opportunities to work in the marine environment, enhancing people's sense of
 responsibility towards the stewardship of their environment, their waterfronts, and the many
 supporting local industries that benefit from the mariculture industry that provide stable
 accessible employment (Michaelis et al., 2021).
- Bivalve harvesting can promote food tourism, especially in more rural areas where high unemployment can push young workers towards more urban environments, often to the detriment of rural community cohesion (Urquhart & Acott, 2014).
- Seafood festivals not only promote the value of bivalves as food but also promote the local area as a marketing tool due to the desire of festival attendees to consume authentic local produce (Lee & Arcodia, 2011; van der Schatte Olivier et al., 2020).
- Poole Harbours fishing heritage is closely linked to its historic fisheries including the *O. edulis* fishery (Williams & Davies, 2018). Whilst production of *O. edulis* has declined over time, there is still a niche for high-value native species (Hambrey & Evans, 2016).
- Animal husbandry is a notable cultural service that differentiates aquaculture from fisheries.
 The role of bivalve caretakers can often attract non-fishermen industry participants that can
 boost social outreach and improve public opinion, in addition to influencing the development
 of the mariculture industry (Baines and Edwards, 2018; Michaelis et al., 2021).
- Additionally, shellfish harvesting can support other industries related to the food industry
 including tourism, vessel and gear maintenance, and artistic pursuits that improve community
 cohesion, invigorating local economies and wellbeing (Krause et al., 2019).
- Shellfish products like pearls and dyes have been associated with material wealth in various cultures, with bivalve shells inlayed into various objects including clothing, furniture, instruments, and even as a building material for cathedrals (Grant & Strand, 2019; Machado et al., 2020; Mannino & Thomas, 2023; Pinn, 2021; Warsh, 2018).
- Bivalves also provide value as leisure products as people often collect seashells for their
 artistic value when visiting the coast. Shell collection has been noted as an important activity
 for coastal populations and has a rich history of trade and collection, with major UK port cities
 exporting shells across the globe from designated shell collection centres throughout the 17th
 century (Dance, 1986).
- As discussed above in the Section 3, bivalve production can enhance other environments by improving water quality, reducing erosion, and rapidly cycling nutrients. This includes wild biogenic shellfish reefs and vegetative habitats such as seagrasses and salt marshes. These features support extensive biodiverse ecosystems which have their own substantial cultural value and services (Davidson 2019; de la Torre-Castro & Rönnbäck 2004; McKinley et al., 2018; zu Ermgassen et al., 2013).
- These habitats support recreational activities by increasing water quality and enhancing biodiversity. For example, recreational fishing which in addition to providing employment for charter vessels, also provide health and social benefits (Elliott et al., 2018).
- Research by Wheeler et al. (2015) suggests that people in the UK that live nearby or regularly
 visit the coast report better health and lower stress than populations who don't, especially
 among socio-economically deprived areas where health conditions are more prevalent
 (Foster et al., 2018).
- Whilst water quality can indirectly impact tourism through enhancing biodiversity, water quality was noted historically to not appear to impact recreational activities such as fishing and swimming in England unless water quality is very visibly poor (Boeri et al., 2012; Ziv et al., 2016). This has changed over time with increasing instances of both bathing waters and shellfish waters being impacted by poor water quality. This can have consequences for public health as poor water quality can be associated with increased disease frequency and harmful algae blooms (Burge et al., 2016; Vantarakis 2021).
- Intensifying eutrophication can impact key species, particularly commercial demersal species such as flatfish and whelk, through food availability, shelter availability, and oxygen levels.
 Changes in the abundance and distribution of these species impact the maritime industry and the communities it supports (Engelhard et al., 2011; Casey et al. 2014; Rochette et al., 2010).

Summary of Section 4. Food Security

- In light of growing global food security concerns, aquaculture production has surpassed capture fisheries, producing 130 million tonnes in 2022 (FAO, 2024; Campbell et al., 2017). Of that figure, global bivalve mariculture produced 17.7 million tonnes, \$29 billion annually (FAO, 2022).
- Despite this, UK per capita bivalve consumption (0.7 kg) lagged behind Portugal, France and Spain (4–8 kg) in 2022 (Willer & Aldridge, 2023). UK bivalve production has dropped by 62% since 2008, despite being recognised as a key sector in UK food security (DEFRA, 2015; Guillen & Virtanen, 2021)
- Surveys of British consumers linked this decline in bivalve consumption to taste, texture and preparation barriers (Willer et al., 2021). Bivalves are nutrient-rich, high in protein and omega-3s, with growing use in supplements (Grant & Strand, 2019; Tan et al., 2020).
- Bivalves are one of the few animals that are consumed whole, enabling micronutrient enhancement via the depuration stage (Lee et al., 2008; Willer & Aldridge, 2021). Bivalves have an added potential to address nutrient deficiencies including vitamin D deficiency, which 20% of UK population exhibit symptoms for (Lin et al., 2021; Sutherland et al., 2021).
- As low trophic-level feeders, mariculture bivalves do not require additional feed. If antibiotics are required, they
 are typically introduced in controlled hatcheries, reducing environmental impacts (Rana et al., 2009; Potts et al.,
 2021).
- In recognition on the value of bivalve aquaculture to food security, the UK Government aims to increase mussel production by 30,000 mt by 2040 (Huntington & Cappell, 2020).
- Poole Harbour aquaculture is primarily dominated by *M. edulis* (67%) and M. *gigas* (32%) (Huntington et al., 2023), with the Harbour aquaculture valued at £2.6 million (William & Davies, 2018).
- Poole Harbour hosts the largest *M. gigas* aquaculture operation in the UK. 95% of UK oyster fishery landings are *M. gigas*, valued at over £13 million in 2012. Landings have increased from 450 tonnes in 2011 to 1150 tonnes in 2021 (FAO, 2021; Humphreys et al., 2014 & 2021).
- Shellfish aquaculture supports rural coastal jobs, either directly or through economic linkages (Bonner-Thompson & McDowell, 2020; FAO, 2022). Bivalve beds can enhance wild fisheries via spat production and water quality improvements (Bishop et al., 2023).
- Aquaculture structures in the form of ropes and cages increase habitat complexity and biodiversity, benefiting
 fisheries (Mascorda-Cabre et al., 2021, 2023; Theuerkauf et al., 2022). To a lesser extent, on-bottom bivalve
 aquaculture also increases habitat complexity and biodiversity whilst rapidly cycling nutrients (McKindsey et al.,
 2007).
- Bivalve aquaculture has been shown to improve the resilience of vegetative habitats that act as fish nurseries for Plaice, pollock, herring and bass stocks (Bertelli & Unsworth, 2014; Green et al., 2009), especially in areas with high nutrient runoff such as Poole Harbour (Howarth et al., 2022).
- Poole Harbour's fisheries were valued at £9.9 million in 2017, whilst Poole's charter fleet had a £2 million turnover, employing fishers and supporting a range of associated businesses (Stebbings et al., 2020; Williams & Davies, 2018).
- Cultural benefits of aquaculture are hard to quantify but have visible communal and historical significance (Chan et al., 2012; Jones et al., 2016).
- As an important food source, bivalve harvesting shaped early human settlements, diet, art and tool use (Hausmann et al., 2021; Klein & Bird, 2016; van der Schatte Olivier et al., 2020). Bivalve shells have proven valuable in studying the deep past and informing on climate change (Klishko et al., 2020).
- Interviews with fishermen highlight how people in the industry see shellfisheries as a way of life rather than a job, increasing job satisfaction and supporting connections between identity, place and ownership (Krause et al., 2019; Urquhart & Acott, 2014).
- By providing environmentally sustainable employment by the sea, the industry can enhance a community's sense
 of environmental stewardship, and support local businesses, often in deprived rural coastal areas (Michaelis et
 al., 2021). Native species fisheries and seafood festivals promote the local area as a marketing tool in addition to
 aquaculture businesses, increasing tourism (Hambrey & Evans, 2016; Lee & Arcodia, 2011; Krause et al., 2019).
- Bivalve shells in particular have spiritual value and inspire artistic endeavours ranging from recreational beach walking for collecting, to use as a material for clothing and construction (Dance, 1986; Grant & Strand, 2019; Machado et al., 2020; Pinn, 2021).
- By enhancing water quality, bivalves can improve the resilience of seagrass beds and saltmarshes which in turn, provide their own cultural values (Davidson 2019; McKinley et al., 2018). In turn, healthier ecosystems and higher water quality support recreational water activities and associated industries that have human health benefits and social value (Elliott et al., 2018; Wheeler et al., 2015).

5. Potential Additional Ecosystem Services

• Depending on aquaculture operations, economic linkages and environmental conditions, bivalves provide a variety of ecosystem services. While not all of these services may apply in the current context of Poole Harbour, it is important to take them into account when assessing the overall benefits of the bivalve aquaculture chain.

5.1. Shell use

- Under current Poole Harbour aquaculture practices, lease beds are cleaned to improve relayed bivalve survival by removing blanketing macroalgae. Trawled solid sediment and fauna are returned to their harvested site at the earliest convenience to replenish the underlying habitat and avoid overexploitation of the ecosystem (Blake & zu Ermgassen, 2015).
- Poole Harbour fishermen typically sell bivalves alive or whole (personal comms with fishermen). Whilst this improves the value of sold meat, the fishermen rarely receive any added value from the potential uses of shell by-products, which make up the majority (up to 75%) of bivalve yield (Jović et al., 2019).
- Furthermore, the vast majority of sold shellfish go to the food industry where shells are
 frequently discarded as a waste product (Morris et al., 2019). As a result, there is a rising
 interest in recycling bivalve shells to reduce pollution associated with shell discards, driving
 greater awareness of the potential uses of shells as a raw material across multiple industries
 (Choi et al., 2024).
- Bivalve shells are primarily composed of calcium carbonate, a heavily versatile material with various industrial uses. Oyster shells have potential added value via the use of shells in construction through their addition to building composites.
- Separate studies by Ruslan et al. (2022) and Eziefula et al. (2018) provide evidence that
 integrating oyster shells into concrete significantly strengthens concrete. Adding shells
 reduces the demand for other raw materials with destructive extraction practices such as
 limestone and sand, thereby reducing the carbon footprint of infrastructure projects.
- A review of the uses of recycled mussel shells also highlights the use of mussel shells as substitutes for mortar and concrete components to improve formula strength (El Biriane & Barbachi, 2021).
- Oyster and mussel shells have also been used to enhance the water absorption properties and compressive strength of cement mortar resulting in a higher quality, more eco-friendly product (Song et al., 2022; Liao et al., 2022).
- Multiple medical applications have been identified for both oyster tissue in the form of
 Mytichitin CB peptides, and shell in the form of calcium oxide derived from calcium carbonate.
 These materials exhibit antimicrobial and antifungal properties, resulting in extensive
 industrial uses ranging from agricultural fungicides, medical equipment (Brakemi et al., 2024;
 Kim, 2022; Venier et al., 2019), and uses in food processing and packaging (Sadeghi et al.,
 2019).
- In addition to increasing the shelf life and agricultural output, a study by Lee et al. (2013) demonstrated that oyster shell extract exhibits anti-inflammatory properties by suppressing nitric oxide production. Other studies have highlighted other potential direct medical uses for oyster shells including shell-derived supplements that promote bone growth to treat a variety of skeletal conditions (Chaturvedi et al., 2013), and as a potent anti-fibrotic for scleroderma treatment (Latire et al., 2017).
- The antimicrobial properties of powdered shells have been studied for use in water purification, as oyster shell powder has been shown to absorb methylene blue and degrade organic matter (Jung et al., 2016). A study by Mignardi et al. (2024) recorded that hydroxyapatite, a material synthesised from manila clam shells, removed mercury ions (Hg²⁺) from water at 94% efficiency over 40 minutes, further highlighting uses for bivalve shells in water purification.

- Bivalve shells are largely comprised of calcium carbonate, which when introduced to soil
 increases alkalinity, providing a buffer to soil acidity which can combat the overuse of fertiliser
 (Álvarez et al., 2012). Powdered shells can also be fed directly to farmed animals to
 supplement calcium carbonate in chicken feed to improve eggshell quality (van der Schatte
 Olivier et al., 2020).
- By combusting oyster shell at 700°C, the product can be used as a catalyst for the reaction that converts soybean oil and methanol to a viable form of biodiesel, with combusting brown algae showing potential as a catalyst for the production of synthetic natural gas (Choi et al., 2019; Nakatani et al., 2009).

Summary of Section 5. Potential Additional Ecosystem Services

- Bivalves provide various ecosystem services depending on shell use and tissue consumers. While not all apply to Poole Harbour, they are essential in assessing the broader benefits of bivalve aquaculture.
- In Poole Harbour lease beds are cleaned to improve bivalve growth and survival. During harvesting, market size bivalves are removed whilst sediment and fauna are returned to prevent habitat overexploitation (Blake & zu Ermgassen, 2015).
- Currently, bivalves are sold whole to retailers and restaurants. As a result, farmers gain no added value from shells, which can form up to 75% of total yield (Jović et al., 2019). Most shells end up as food industry waste, prompting a growing global demand for shell recycling to reduce waste and explore industrial applications (Choi et al., 2024; Morris et al., 2019).
- Calcium carbonate from oyster and mussel shells have been shown to enhance concrete strength whilst
 reducing reliance on materials like limestone and sand which have destructive harvesting methods with
 a high carbon footprint (El Biriane & Barbachi, 2021; Eziefula et al., 2018l; Ruslan et al., 2022)
- Additionally, shells have been shown to increase water absorption and compressive strength in cement mortar (Song et al., 2022; Liao et al., 2022).
- Bivalve shells have been shown to have multiple medical applications. Shell derived calcium oxide has been shown to have anti microbial and anti fungal properties, resulting in extensive industrial uses ranging from agricultural fungicides, medical equipment (Brakemi et al., 2024; Kim, 2022; Venier et al., 2019), and uses in food processing and packaging (Sadeghi et al., 2019).
- The antimicrobial properties of powdered shells have been studied for use in water purification, as oyster shell powder has been shown to degrade organic matter (Jung et al., 2016)
- Hydroxyapatite is a material synthesised from manila clam shells that has been shown to remove mercury ions (Hg2+) from water at 94% efficiency over 40 minutes (Mignardi et al., 2024).
- Oyster shell extract shows Anti-inflammatory properties and potential in bone growth supplements to help treat a variety of skeletal conditions (Lee et al., 2013; Chaturvedi et al., 2013; Latire et al., 2017).
- Bivalve shells also show promise for agricultural applications. Powdered shells have been fed directly to farmed animals to supplement calcium carbonate in chicken feed to improve eggshell quality (van der Schatte Olivier et al., 2020).
- A study by Álvarez et al. (2012) highlights the value of bivalve shells as a soil pH buffer as the alkaline calcium carbonate can counteract the overuse of acidic fertilisers.
- By combusting oyster shell at 700°C, the product can be used as a catalyst for the reaction that converts soybean oil and methanol to a viable form of biodiesel, with combusting brown algae showing potential as a catalyst for the production of synthetic natural gas (Choi et al., 2019; Nakatani et al., 2009).

References

- Ahn, I. Y. (1993). Enhanced particle flux through the biodeposition by the Antarctic suspension-feeding bivalve Laternula elliptica in Marian Cove, King George Island. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, 171(1), 75-90.
- Aldrich, J. C., & Crowley, M. (1986). Condition and variability in Mytilus edulis (L.) from different habitats in Ireland. *Aguaculture*, *52*(4), 273-286.
- Álvarez, E., Fernández-Sanjurjo, M. J., Seco, N., & Núñez, A. (2012). Use of mussel shells as a soil amendment: Effects on bulk and rhizosphere soil and pasture production. *Pedosphere*, 22(2), 152-164.
- Álvarez-Salgado, X. A., Fernández-Reiriz, M. J., Fuentes-Santos, I., Antelo, L. T., Alonso, A. A., & Labarta, U. (2022). CO2 budget of cultured mussels metabolism in the highly productive Northwest Iberian upwelling system. Science of the Total Environment, 849, 157867.
- Atwood, T. B., Witt, A., Mayorga, J., Hammill, E., & Sala, E. (2020). Global patterns in marine sediment carbon stocks. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, *7*, 165.
- Aubin, J., Fontaine, C., Callier, M., & Roque d'orbcastel, E. (2018). Blue mussel (Mytilus edulis) bouchot culture in Mont-St Michel Bay: potential mitigation effects on climate change and eutrophication. *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 23, 1030-1041.
- Baden, S., Hernroth, B., & Lindahl, O. (2021). Declining populations of Mytilus spp. in North Atlantic coastal waters—a Swedish perspective. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, *40*(2), 269-296.
- Baines, J., & Edwards, P. (2018). The role of relationships in achieving and maintaining a social licence in the New Zealand aquaculture sector. *Aquaculture*, *485*, 140-146.
- BEIS (2021). *UK enshrines new target in law to slash emissions by 78% by 2035.* (Accessed 10/11/2024). https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-enshrines-new-target-in-law-to-slash-emissions-by-78-by-2035
- Bertelli, C. M., & Unsworth, R. K. (2014). Protecting the hand that feeds us: Seagrass (Zostera marina) serves as commercial juvenile fish habitat. *Marine pollution bulletin*, *83*(2), 425-429.
- Bertolini, C., Bernardini, I., Brigolin, D., Matozzo, V., Milan, M., & Pastres, R. (2021). A bioenergetic model to address carbon sequestration potential of shellfish farming: example from Ruditapes philippinarum in the Venice lagoon. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 78(6), 2082-2091.
- Bishop, M. J., Lanham, B. S., Esquivel-Muelbert, J. R., Cole, V. J., Faelnar, K. M., Jenkins, C., ... & O'Connor, W. A. (2023). Oyster reef restoration-aquaculture interactions: maximizing positive synergies. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, *10*, 1162487.
- Blake, B., & Zu Ermgassen, P. S. (2015). The history and decline of Ostrea lurida in Willapa Bay, Washington. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, *34*(2), 273-280.
- Boeri, M., Longo, A., Doherty, E., & Hynes, S. (2012). Site choices in recreational demand: a matter of utility maximization or regret minimization?. *Journal of Environmental Economics and Policy*, 1(1), 32-47.
- Bonner-Thompson, C., & McDowell, L. (2020). Precarious lives, precarious care: Young men's caring practices in three coastal towns in England. *Emotion, Space and Society*, *35*, 100684.
- Brakemi, E., Michael, K., Tan, S. P., & Helen, H. (2024). Antimicrobial activity of natural mollusc shells: A review. *Process Biochemistry*, *137*, 122-133.
- Brenner, M., Fraser, D., Van Nieuwenhove, K., O'Beirn, F., Buck, B. H., Mazurié, J., ... & Kamermans, P. (2014). Bivalve aquaculture transfers in Atlantic Europe. Part B: environmental impacts of transfer activities. *Ocean & Coastal Management*, 89, 139-146.
- British Marine. (2023). UK Marine Industry Report 2022-2023. British Marine
- Broszeit, S., Hattam, C., & Beaumont, N. (2016). Bioremediation of waste under ocean acidification: Reviewing the role of Mytilus edulis. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 103(1-2), 5-14.
- Burge, C. A., Closek, C. J., Friedman, C. S., Groner, M. L., Jenkins, C. M., Shore-Maggio, A., & Welsh, J. E. (2016). The use of filter-feeders to manage disease in a changing world. *Integrative and Comparative Biology*, *56*(4), 573-587.
- Burkholder, J. M., & Shumway, S. E. (2011). Bivalve shellfish aquaculture and eutrophication. *Shellfish aquaculture and the environment*, 155-215.

- Burrows, M., Hughes, D., Austin, W. E., Smeaton, C., Hicks, N., Howe, J., ... & Vare, L. (2017). Assessment of Blue Carbon Resources in Scotland's Inshore Marine Protected Area Network: Commissioned Report No 957.
- Butler, P. G., Freitas, P. S., Burchell, M., & Chauvaud, L. (2019). Archaeology and sclerochronology of marine bivalves. *Goods and Services of Marine Bivalves*, 413-444.
- Caffrey, J. M., Hollibaugh, J. T., & Mortazavi, B. (2016). Living oysters and their shells as sites of nitrification and denitrification. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, *112*(1-2), 86-90.
- Callier, M. D., Weise, A. M., McKindsey, C. W., & Desrosiers, G. (2006). Sedimentation rates in a suspended mussel farm (Great-Entry Lagoon, Canada): biodeposit production and dispersion. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 322, 129-141.
- Campbell, B. M., Beare, D. J., Bennett, E. M., Hall-Spencer, J. M., Ingram, J. S., Jaramillo, F., ... & Shindell, D. (2017). Agriculture production as a major driver of the Earth system exceeding planetary boundaries. *Ecology and society*, 22(4).
- Capelle, J.J., Van Stralen, M.R., Wijsman, J.W., Herman, P.M. and Smaal, A.C. (2017). Population dynamics of subtidal blue mussels Mytilus edulis and the impact of cultivation. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, 9, 155-168.
- Carmichael, R. H., Walton, W., & Clark, H. (2012). Bivalve-enhanced nitrogen removal from coastal estuaries. *Canadian journal of fisheries and aquatic sciences*, 69(7), 1131-1149.
- Carroll, J., Gobler, C.J. and Peterson, B.J. (2008). Resource-restricted growth of eelgrass in New York estuaries: light limitation, and alleviation of nutrient stress by hard clams. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 369, 51-62.
- Casey, M. M., Dietl, G. P., Post, D. M., & Briggs, D. E. (2014). The impact of eutrophication and commercial fishing on molluscan communities in Long Island Sound, USA. *Biological conservation*, 170, 137-144.
- Castagno, K. A. (2018). Salt marsh restoration and the shellfishing industry: Co-evaluation of success components. *Coastal Management*, *46*(4), 297-315.
- Chan, K. M., Guerry, A. D., Balvanera, P., Klain, S., Satterfield, T., Basurto, X., ... & Woodside, U. (2012). Where are cultural and social in ecosystem services? A framework for constructive engagement. *BioScience*, *62*(8), 744-756.
- Chaturvedi, R., Singha, P. K., & Dey, S. (2013). Water soluble bioactives of nacre mediate antioxidant activity and osteoblast differentiation. *PLoS One*, *8*(12), e84584.
- Choi, D., Nam, I. H., Park, Y. K., Ok, Y. S., Lee, J., & Kwon, E. E. (2019). Catalytic pyrolysis of brown algae using carbon dioxide and oyster shell. *Journal of CO2 Utilization*, *34*, 668-675.
- Choi, S. H., Lee, J. H., Yoo, J., Park, J. H., Bae, J. S., & Park, C. Y. (2024). Toward transformation of bivalve shell wastes into high value-added and sustainable products in South Korea: A review. *Journal of Industrial and Engineering Chemistry*, 129, 38-52.
- Christensen, H. T., Dolmer, P., Hansen, B. W., Holmer, M., Kristensen, L. D., Poulsen, L. K., ... & Støttrup, J. G. (2015). Aggregation and attachment responses of blue mussels, Mytilus edulis—impact of substrate composition, time scale and source of mussel seed. *Aquaculture*, 435, 245-251.
- Christensen, P. B., Glud, R. N., Dalsgaard, T., & Gillespie, P. (2003). Impacts of longline mussel farming on oxygen and nitrogen dynamics and biological communities of coastal sediments. *Aquaculture*, *218*(1-4), 567-588.
- Clarke, L. J., Esteves, L. S., Stillman, R. A., & Herbert, R. J. (2018). Impacts of a novel shellfishing gear on macrobenthos in a marine protected area: pump-scoop dredging in Poole Harbour, UK. *Aquatic living resources*, *31*, 5.
- Clements, J. C., & Comeau, L. A. (2019). Nitrogen removal potential of shellfish aquaculture harvests in eastern Canada: A comparison of culture methods. *Aquaculture reports*, *13*, 100183.
- Cranford, P., Dowd, M., Grant, J., Hargrave, B., & McGladdery, S. (2003). Ecosystem level effects of marine bivalve aquaculture. *A scientific review of the potential environmental effects of aquaculture in aquatic ecosystems*, 1, 51-95.

- Crawshaw, J., O'Meara, T., Savage, C., Thomson, B., Baltar, F., & Thrush, S. F. (2019). Source of organic detritus and bivalve biomass influences nitrogen cycling and extracellular enzyme activity in estuary sediments. *Biogeochemistry*, *145*(3), 315-335.
- Cubillo, A. M., Lopes, A. S., Ferreira, J. G., Moore, H., Service, M., & Bricker, S. B. (2023). Quantification and valuation of the potential of shellfish ecosystem services in mitigating coastal eutrophication. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science*, 293, 108469.
- Dance, S.P. (1986). A history of shell collecting. NHEJ Brill (NLD).
- Davenport, J., Ezgeta-Balić, D., Peharda, M., Skejić, S., Ninčević-Gladan, Ž., & Matijević, S. (2011). Size-differential feeding in Pinna nobilis L.(Mollusca: Bivalvia): exploitation of detritus, phytoplankton and zooplankton. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science*, *92*(2), 246-254.
- Davidson, K. (2019). Trade-offs between multiple ecosystem services in UK and US salt marshes.
 DOI 10.23889/SUthesis.56850
- De Borger, E., Tiano, J., Braeckman, U., Rijnsdorp, A. D., & Soetaert, K. (2020). Impact of bottom trawling on sediment biogeochemistry: a modelling approach. *Biogeosciences Discussions*, 2020, 1-32
- de la Torre-Castro, M. and Rönnbäck, P. (2004). Links between humans and seagrasses—an example from tropical East Africa. *Ocean & Coastal Management*, *47*(7-8), 361-387.
- DEFRA, U. (2015). United Kingdom Multiannual National Plan for the Development of Sustainable Aquaculture. Accessed: 2024
- Doering, P.H., Kelly, J.R., Oviatt, C.A. and Sowers, T. (1987). Effect of the hard clam Mercenaria mercenaria on benthic fluxes of inorganic nutrients and gases. *Marine Biology*, *94*, 377-383.
- Dumbauld, B.R., Ruesink, J.L. and Waldbusser, G.G. (2019). Spatial planning for shellfish aquaculture and seagrasses in US West Coast estuaries: considerations for adapting to an uncertain climate. In *Participants in 45th UJNR Aquaculture Panel Symposium, held in International Conference Center Hiroshima, Hiroshima, Japan, October 16–17, 2017* (Vol. 49, pp. 97-109).
- Edie, S. M., Collins, K. S., & Jablonski, D. (2024). Testing for allocation strategies and evolutionary tradeoffs in the bivalve shell. *Journal of Molluscan Studies*, *90*(4), 47.
- El Biriane, M. and Barbachi, M. (2021). State-of-the-art review on recycled mussel shell waste in concrete and mortar. *Innovative Infrastructure Solutions*, *6*(1), 29.
- Elliott, L.R., White, M.P., Grellier, J., Rees, S.E., Waters, R.D. and Fleming, L.E. (2018). Recreational visits to marine and coastal environments in England: Where, what, who, why, and when? *Marine Policy*, 97, 305-314.
- Emery, M., & Flora, C. (2020). Spiraling-up: Mapping community transformation with community capitals framework. In *50 Years of Community Development Vol I* (pp. 163-179). Routledge.
- Engelhard, G. H., Pinnegar, J. K., Kell, L. T., & Rijnsdorp, A. D. (2011). Nine decades of North Sea sole and plaice distribution. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *68*(6), 1090-1104.
- Epstein, G., Middelburg, J.J., Hawkins, J.P., Norris, C.R. and Roberts, C.M. (2022). The impact of mobile demersal fishing on carbon storage in seabed sediments. *Global Change Biology*, 28(9), 2875-2894.
- ESNZ (2024). *UK shows international leadership in tackling climate crisis*. GOV.UK. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-shows-international-leadership-in-tackling-climate-crisis.
- European Commission (1992) Council Directive 92/43/EEC of 21 May 1992 on the conservation of natural habitats and of wild fauna and flora. *Official Journal L* 206, 22/07/1992, 0007 0050.
- Eyre, B.D., Ferguson, A.J., Webb, A., Maher, D. and Oakes, J.M. (2011). Denitrification, N-fixation and nitrogen and phosphorus fluxes in different benthic habitats and their contribution to the nitrogen and phosphorus budgets of a shallow oligotrophic sub-tropical coastal system (southern Moreton Bay, Australia). *Biogeochemistry*, 102, 111-133.
- Eyre, B.D., Maher, D.T., Sanders, C. (2016). The contribution of denitrification and burial to the 722 nitrogen budgets of three geomorphically distinct Australian estuaries: Importance of 723 seagrass habitats. Limnol. Oceanogr. 61, 1144–1156.

- Eziefula, U.G., Ezeh, J.C. and Eziefula, B.I. (2018). Properties of seashell aggregate concrete: A review. *Construction and Building Materials*, 192, 287-300.
- FAO. (2021). FAO Yearbook. Fishery and Aquaculture Statistics 2019. Rome: FAO.
- FAO. (2022). The State of World Fisheries and Aquaculture. Towards Blue Transformation. https://www.fao.org/3/cc0461en/cc0461en.pdf
- FAO. (2024). The State of World Fisheries and Aquaculture 2024 Blue Transformation in action. Rome. https://doi.org/10.4060/cd0683en
- Feng, J.C., Sun, L. and Yan, J. (2023). Carbon sequestration via shellfish farming: A potential negative emissions technology. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 171,113018.
- Ferreira, J.G., Corner, R.A., Moore, H., Bricker, S.B. and Rheault, R. (2018). Ecological carrying capacity for shellfish aquaculture—sustainability of naturally occurring filter-feeders and cultivated bivalves. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, 37(4), 709-726.
- Ferreira, J.G., Cubillo, A.M., Lopes, A.S., Marteleira, R., Service, M., Moore, H., Cromie, H., Bricker, S.B. (2020). GAIN D2.9 Report & white paper on framework for a nutrient credit trading policy for Europe, integrating shellfish producers. Deliverable 2.9. GAIN Green Aquaculture Intensification in Europe. EU Horizon 2020 project grant no. 773330. Microsoft Word GAIN D2.9 final updated version
- Ferreira, J.G., Hawkins, A.J.S. and Bricker, S.B. (2007). Management of productivity, environmental effects and profitability of shellfish aquaculture—the Farm Aquaculture Resource Management (FARM) model. *Aquaculture*, *264*(1-4),160-174.
- Ferreira, J.G., Sequeira, A., Hawkins, A.J.S., Newton, A., Nickell, T.D., Pastres, R., Forte, J., Bodoy, A. and Bricker, S.B. (2009). Analysis of coastal and offshore aquaculture: application of the FARM model to multiple systems and shellfish species. *Aquaculture*, 289(1-2), 32-41.
- Ferriss, B.E., Conway-Cranos, L.L., Sanderson, B.L. and Hoberecht, L. (2019). Bivalve aquaculture and eelgrass: A global meta-analysis. *Aquaculture*, 498, 254-262.
- Fey, F., Dankers, N., Steenbergen, J., & Goudswaard, K. (2010). Development and distribution of the non-indigenous Pacific oyster (Crassostrea gigas) in the Dutch Wadden Sea. *Aquaculture International*, 18, 45-59.
- Filgueira, R., Strohmeier, T. and Strand, Ø. (2019). Regulating services of bivalve molluscs in the context of the carbon cycle and implications for ecosystem valuation. *Goods and services of marine bivalves*, 231-251.
- Findlay, R.H. and Watling, L. (1997). Prediction of benthic impact for salmon net-pens based on the balance of benthic oxygen supply and demand. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 155, 147-157.
- Fivash, G.S., Stüben, D., Bachmann, M., Walles, B., van Belzen, J., Didderen, K., Temmink, R.J., Lengkeek, W., van der Heide, T. and Bouma, T.J. (2021). Can we enhance ecosystem-based coastal defense by connecting oysters to marsh edges? Analyzing the limits of oyster reef establishment. *Ecological Engineering*, *165*, 106221.
- Fodrie, F. J., Rodriguez, A. B., Gittman, R. K., Grabowski, J. H., Lindquist, N. L., Peterson, C. H., ... & Ridge, J. T. (2017). Oyster reefs as carbon sources and sinks. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, *284*(1859), 20170891.
- Fonseca, M.S. and Cahalan, J.A. (1992). A preliminary evaluation of wave attenuation by four species of seagrass. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science*, *35*(6), 565-576.
- Foster, H. M., Celis-Morales, C. A., Nicholl, B. I., Petermann-Rocha, F., Pell, J. P., Gill, J. M., ... & Mair, F. S. (2018). The effect of socioeconomic deprivation on the association between an extended measurement of unhealthy lifestyle factors and health outcomes: a prospective analysis of the UK Biobank cohort. *The Lancet Public Health*, *3*(12), e576-e585.
- Franklin, D. J., Herbert, R. J., Chapman, I., Willcocks, A., Humphreys, J., & Purdie, D. A. (2020). Consequences of nitrate enrichment in a temperate estuarine marine protected area; response of the microbial primary producers and consequences for management. In *Marine Protected Areas* (pp. 685-702). Elsevier.

- Fry, J.M. (2012). Carbon Footprint of Scottish Suspended Mussels and Intertidal Roysters. *Scottish Aquaculture Research Forum*.
- Fry, J.P., Mailloux, N.A., Love, D.C., Milli, M.C. and Cao, L. (2018). Feed conversion efficiency in aquaculture: do we measure it correctly?. *Environmental Research Letters*, *13*(2), 024017.
- Gallardi, D. (2014). Effects of bivalve aquaculture on the environment and their possible mitigation: a review. *Fisheries and aquaculture journal*, *5*(3).
- Giles, H., Pilditch, C.A. and Bell, D.G. (2006). Sedimentation from mussel (Perna canaliculus) culture in the Firth of Thames, New Zealand: impacts on sediment oxygen and nutrient fluxes. *Aquaculture*, 261(1), 125-140.
- Goelz, T., Vogt, B. and Hartley, T. (2020). Alternative substrates used for oyster reef restoration: A review. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, 39(1), 1-12.
- Grabowski, J.H. and Peterson, C.H. (2007). Restoring oyster reefs to recover ecosystem services. *Ecosystem engineers: plants to protists*, *4*, 281-298.
- Gracia, A.D., Rangel-Buitrago, N., Oakley, J.A. and Williams, A.T. (2018). Use of ecosystems in coastal erosion management. *Ocean & coastal management*, *156*, 277-289.
- Grant, J. and Strand, Ø. (2019). Introduction to provisioning services. *Goods and services of marine bivalves*, 3-5.
- Grant, J., Cranford, P., Hargrave, B., Carreau, M., Schofield, B., Armsworthy, S., Burdett-Coutts, V. and Ibarra, D. (2005). A model of aquaculture biodeposition for multiple estuaries and field validation at blue mussel (Mytilus edulis) culture sites in eastern Canada. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 62(6), 1271-1285.
- Gravestock, V.J., Nicoll, R., Clark, R.W. and Humphreys, J. (2020). Assessing the benefits of shellfish aquaculture in improving water quality in Poole Harbour, an estuarine Marine Protected Area. In *Marine Protected Areas* (pp. 729-746). Elsevier.
- Green, A., Chadwick, M.A. and Jones, P.J. (2018). Variability of UK seagrass sediment carbon: Implications for blue carbon estimates and marine conservation management. *PLoS One*, *13*(9), e0204431.
- Green, A.E. (2020). Assessing the impact of environmental pressures on seagrass Blue Carbon stocks in the British Isles (Doctoral dissertation, UCL (University College London)).
- Green, B.C., Smith, D.J., Earley, S.E., Hepburn, L.J. and Underwood, G.J. (2009). Seasonal changes in community composition and trophic structure of fish populations of five salt marshes along the Essex coastline, United Kingdom. *Estuarine*. *Coastal and Shelf Science*, *85*(2), 247-256.
- Gu, Y., Lyu, S., Wang, L., Chen, Z. and Wang, X. (2022). Assessing the carbon sink capacity of coastal mariculture shellfish resources in China from 1981–2020. Frontiers in Marine Science, 9, 981569.
- Guerry, A.D., Polasky, S., Lubchenco, J., Chaplin-Kramer, R., Daily, G.C., Griffin, R., Ruckelshaus, M., Bateman, I.J., Duraiappah, A., Elmqvist, T. and Feldman, M.W. (2015). Natural capital and ecosystem services informing decisions: From promise to practice. *Proceedings of the National academy of Sciences*, 112(24), 7348-7355.
- Guillen, J., & Virtanen, J. (2021). Scientific, Technical and Economic Committee for Fisheries (STECF). kj-ax-21-005-en-n (1).pdf
- Hambrey, J. and Evans, S. (2016). Aquaculture in England, Wales and Northern Ireland: an analysis of the economic contribution and value of the major sub-sectors and the most important farmed species. *Report SR694. Edinburgh: Sea Fish Industry Authority*, 162.
- Hamer, A. and Foekema, E. (2023). *Model development to assess carbon fluxes during shell formation in blue mussels* (No. C005/23). Wageningen Marine Research.
- Hausmann, N., Meredith-Williams, M. and Laurie, E. (2021). Shellfish resilience to prehistoric human consumption in the southern Red Sea: Variability in Conomurex fasciatus across time and space. *Quaternary International*, *584*, 20-32.
- Hegaret, H., Wikfors, G.H. and Shumway, S.E. (2007). Diverse feeding responses of five species of bivalve mollusc when exposed to three species of harmful algae. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, 26(2), 549-559.

- Heiss, E.M., Fields, L. and Fulweiler, R.W. (2012). Directly measured net denitrification rates in offshore New England sediments. *Continental Shelf Research*, *45*, 78-86.
- Helmer, L., Farrell, P., Hendy, I., Harding, S., Robertson, M. and Preston, J. (2019). Active management is required to turn the tide for depleted Ostrea edulis stocks from the effects of overfishing, disease and invasive species. *PeerJ*, 7, e6431.
- Herrera, M., Tubío, A., Pita, P., Vázquez, E., Olabarria, C., Duarte, C.M. and Villasante, S. (2022). Trade-offs and synergies between seagrass ecosystems and fishing activities: a global literature review. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 9,781713.
- Higgins, C.B., Stephenson, K. and Brown, B.L. (2011). Nutrient bioassimilation capacity of aquacultured oysters: quantification of an ecosystem service. *Journal of environmental quality*, 40(1), 271-277.
- Higgins, C.B., Tobias, C., Piehler, M.F., Smyth, A.R., Dame, R.F., Stephenson, K. and Brown, B.L. (2013). Effect of aquacultured oyster biodeposition on sediment N2 production in Chesapeake Bay. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 473, 7-27.
- Hily, C., Grall, J., Chauvaud, L., Lejart, M. and Clavier, J. (20130. CO2 generation by calcified invertebrates along rocky shores of Brittany, France. *Marine and freshwater research*, 64(2), 91-101.
- Holland, D.S., Abbott, J.K. and Norman, K.E. (2020). Fishing to live or living to fish: Job satisfaction and identity of west coast fishermen. *Ambio*, 49, 628-639.
- Holmer, M., Thorsen, S.W., Carlsson, M.S. and Kjerulf, P.J. (2015). Pelagic and benthic nutrient regeneration processes in mussel cultures (Mytilus edulis) in a eutrophic coastal area (Skive Fjord, Denmark). *Estuaries and coasts*, *38*, 1629-1641.
- Housego, R. M., & Rosman, J. H. (2016). A model for understanding the effects of sediment dynamics on oyster reef development. *Estuaries and Coasts*, *39*(2), 495-509.
- Howarth, L.M., Lewis-McCrea, L.M., Kellogg, L.M., Apostolaki, E.T. and Reid, G.K. (2022). Aquaculture and eelgrass Zostera marina interactions in temperate ecosystems. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *14*, pp.15-34.
- Humphreys, J., Herbert, R.J.H., Roberts, C., & Fletcher, S. (2014). A reappraisal of the history and economics of the Pacific Oyster in Britain. *Aquaculture*, 428-429: 117-124.
- Humphreys, J., & May, V. (2005). Introduction: Poole Harbour in context. In *Proceedings in Marine Science* (Vol. 7, pp. 1-7). Elsevier.
- Humphreys, J., Syvret, M., Horsfall, S., Williams, C., Woolmer, A., & Adamson, E. (2021). Why we should learn to love Pacific oysters. *The Marine Biologist*, *20*, 10-11.
- Humphries, A.T., Ayvazian, S.G., Carey, J.C., Hancock, B.T., Grabbert, S., Cobb, D., Strobel, C.J. and Fulweiler, R.W. (2016). Directly measured denitrification reveals oyster aquaculture and restored oyster reefs remove nitrogen at comparable high rates. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 3, 74
- Huntington, T., Brown, A., Bickley, L., Powell, T., & Tyler, C. (2023). Positive tipping points for the sustainable growth of bivalve shellfish aquaculture in England and Wales. Case Studies Workshop Report.
- Huntington, T., & R. Cappell. (2020). *English Aquaculture Strategy. Final Report*. Produced by Poseidon Aquatic Resources Management Ltd for the Seafish Industry Authority. 80 pp + appendices. Seafish, Edinburgh.
- Hyder, K., Brown, A., Armstrong, M., Bell, B., Bradley, K., Couce, E., Gibson, I., Hardman, F., Harrison, J., Haves, V. and Hook, S. (2020). Participation, catches and economic impact of sea anglers resident in the UK in 2016 & 2017. *Lowestoft, UK. Cefas Report*.
- Isaacs, J., Keithly, W. and Lavergne, D. (2004). The value of Louisiana Oyster Reefs to recreational fishermen. Louisiana's Oyster Shell Recovery Pilot Project. Final report prepared by Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries, Socioeconomics Research and Development Section and Marine Fisheries Division. Submitted to the National Marine Fisheries Service under grant number NA96FK0188.

- Jansen, H., & van den Bogaart, L. (2020). Blue carbon by marine bivalves: Perspective of Carbon sequestration by cultured and wild bivalve stocks in the Dutch coastal areas. (Wageningen Marine Research report; No. C116/20). Wageningen Marine Research. https://doi.org/10.18174/537188
- Jansen, H.M. (2012). Bivalve nutrient cycling: nutrient turnover by suspended mussel communities in oligotrophic fjords. Wageningen University and Research.
- Jansen, H.M., Strand, Ø., Verdegem, M. and Smaal, A. (2012). Accumulation, release and turnover of nutrients (CNP-Si) by the blue mussel Mytilus edulis under oligotrophic conditions. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, *416*, 185-195.
- Jiang, Q., Bhattarai, N., Pahlow, M. and Xu, Z. (2022). Environmental sustainability and footprints of global aquaculture. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, *180*, 106183.
- Jiang, Z., Du, P., Liao, Y., Liu, Q., Chen, Q., Shou, L., Zeng, J. and Chen, J. (2019). Oyster farming control on phytoplankton bloom promoted by thermal discharge from a power plant in a eutrophic, semi-enclosed bay. *Water research*, *159*, 1-9.
- Jones, L., Norton, L., Austin, Z., Browne, A.L., Donovan, D., Emmett, B.A., Grabowski, Z.J., Howard, D.C., Jones, J.P.G., Kenter, J.O. and Manley, W. (2016). Stocks and flows of natural and human-derived capital in ecosystem services. *Land use policy*, *52*, 151-162.
- Jović, M., Mandić, M., Šljivić-Ivanović, M. and Smičiklas, I. (2019). Recent trends in application of shell waste from mariculture. Studia Marina, 32(1), 47-62.
- Jung, S., Heo, N.S., Kim, E.J., Oh, S.Y., Lee, H.U., Kim, I.T., Hur, J., Lee, G.W., Lee, Y.C. and Huh, Y.S. (2016). Feasibility test of waste oyster shell powder for water treatment. *Process Safety and Environmental Protection*, *102*,129-139.
- Kellogg, M. L., Cornwell, J. C., Owens, M. S., & Paynter, K. T. (2013). Denitrification and nutrient assimilation on a restored oyster reef. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *480*, 1-19.
- Kellogg, M.L., Smyth, A.R., Luckenbach, M.W., Carmichael, R.H., Brown, B.L., Cornwell, J.C., Piehler, M.F., Owens, M.S., Dalrymple, D.J. and Higgins, C.B. (2014). Use of oysters to mitigate eutrophication in coastal waters. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science*, *151*, 156-168.
- Kieskamp, W.M., Lohse, L., Epping, E. and Helder, W. (1991). Seasonal variation in denitrification rates and nitrous oxide fluxes in intertidal sediments of the western Wadden Sea. *Marine ecology progress series*. *Oldendorf*, 72(1), 145-151.
- Kim, S.C. (2022). Process technology for development and performance improvement of medical radiation shield made of eco-friendly oyster shell powder. *Applied Sciences*, *12*(3), 968.
- Kim, S.H., An, S.U., Lee, W.C., Lee, J.S. and Hyun, J.H. (2020). Influence of Manila clam aquaculture on rates and partitioning of organic carbon oxidation in sediment of Keunso Bay, Yellow Sea. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *12*, 91-103.
- Klein, R.G. and Bird, D.W. (2016). Shellfishing and human evolution. *Journal of Anthropological Archaeology*, *44*, 198-205.
- Klishko, O.K., Kovychev, E.V., Vinarski, M.V., Bogan, A.E. and Yurgenson, G.A. (2020). The Pleistocene-Holocene aquatic molluscs as indicators of the past ecosystem changes in Transbaikalia (Eastern Siberia, Russia). *Plos one*, *15*(9), e0235588.
- Krause, G., Billing, S. L., Dennis, J., Grant, J., Fanning, L., Filgueira, R., ... & Wawrzynski, W. (2020). Visualizing the social in aquaculture: how social dimension components illustrate the effects of aquaculture across geographic scales. *Marine Policy*, 118, 103985.
- Krause, G., Buck, B.H. and Breckwoldt, A., 2019. Socio-economic aspects of marine bivalve production. *Goods and services of marine bivalves*, pp.317-334.
- Kristensen, L.D., Stenberg, C., Støttrup, J.G., Poulsen, L.K., Christensen, H.T., Dolmer, P., Landes, A., Røjbek, M., Thorsen, S.W., Holmer, M. and Deurs, M.V. (2015). Establishment of blue mussel beds to enhance fish habitats. *Applied Ecology and Environmental Research*, 13(3), 783-796.
- Kubicka, A.M., Rosin, Z.M., Tryjanowski, P. and Nelson, E. (2017). A systematic review of animal predation creating pierced shells: implications for the archaeological record of the Old World. *PeerJ*, 5, e2903.

- Kumara, R., Chithira, P., Meharoof, M., Bhargavi, S. S., Doddamani, P. L., Prasad, M. S., ... & Pai, M. (2023). Bivalve aquaculture–A possible way to sustain blue revolution. *Journal of Experimental Zoology India*, 26(1).
- La Peyre, M., Schwarting, L., & Miller, S. (2013). *Preliminary assessment of bioengineered fringing shoreline reefs in Grand Isle and Breton Sound, Louisiana* (No. 2013-1040). US Geological Survey.
- Labrie, M.S., Sundermeyer, M.A. and Howes, B.L. (2022). Modelling the spatial distribution of oyster (Crassostrea virginica) biodeposits settling from suspended aquaculture. *Estuaries and Coasts*, 45(8), 2690-2709.
- Labrie, M.S., Sundermeyer, M.A., & Howes, B.L. (2023). Quantifying the effects of floating oyster aquaculture on nitrogen cycling in a temperate coastal embayment. *Estuaries and Coasts*, 46(2), 494-511.
- Latire, T., Legendre, F., Bouyoucef, M., Marin, F., Carreiras, F., Rigot-Jolivet, M., ... & Serpentini, A. (2017). Shell extracts of the edible mussel and oyster induce an enhancement of the catabolic pathway of human skin fibroblasts, in vitro. *Cytotechnology*, *69*, 815-829.
- Lee, H.Z., Davies, I.M., Baxter, J.M., Diele, K. and Sanderson, W.G. (2020). Missing the full story: First estimates of carbon deposition rates for the European flat oyster, Ostrea edulis. *Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems*, 30(11), 2076-2086.
- Lee, I. and Arcodia, C. (2011). The role of regional food festivals for destination branding. *International Journal of Tourism Research*, *13*(4), 355-367.
- Lee, R., Lovatelli, A. and Ababouch, L. (2008). *Bivalve depuration: fundamental and practical aspects* (No. 511, pp. 139-pp).
- Lee, S.Y., Kim, H.J. and Han, J.S. (2013). Anti-inflammatory effect of oyster shell extract in LPS-stimulated Raw 264.7 cells. *Preventive nutrition and food science*, *18*(1), 23.
- Lehane, C. and Davenport, J. (2002). Ingestion of mesozooplankton by three species of bivalve; Mytilus edulis, Cerastoderma edule and Aequipecten opercularis. *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom*, 82(4), 615-619.
- Levinton, J. and Doall, M. (2019). Feeding access of eastern oysters to the winter–spring phytoplankton bloom: Evidence from Jamaica Bay, New York. *Journal of shellfish research*, 38(1), 115-121.
- Liao, Y., Wang, X., Wang, L., Yin, Z., Da, B. and Chen, D. (2022). Effect of waste oyster shell powder content on properties of cement-metakaolin mortar. *Case Studies in Construction Materials*, *16*, e01088.
- Lin, L.Y., Smeeth, L., Langan, S. and Warren-Gash, C. (2021). Distribution of vitamin D status in the UK: a cross-sectional analysis of UK Biobank. *BMJ open*, *11*(1), e038503.
- Lovelock, C. E., & Duarte, C. M. (2019). Dimensions of blue carbon and emerging perspectives. *Biology letters*, *15*(3), 20180781.
- Lowen, J.B., Innes, D.J. and Thompson, R.J., 2013. Predator-induced defenses differ between sympatric Mytilus edulis and M. trossulus. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *475*, pp.135-143.
- Lucas, L.V., Cloern, J.E., Thompson, J.K., Stacey, M.T. and Koseff, J.R. (2016). Bivalve grazing can shape phytoplankton communities. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, *3*, 14.
- Luisetti, T., Turner, R.K., Andrews, J.E., Jickells, T.D., Kröger, S., Diesing, M., Paltriguera, L., Johnson, M.T., Parker, E.R., Bakker, D.C. and Weston, K. (2019). Quantifying and valuing carbon flows and stores in coastal and shelf ecosystems in the UK. *Ecosystem services*, *35*, 67-76.
- Lunstrum, A., McGlathery, K. and Smyth, A. (2018). Oyster (Crassostrea virginica) aquaculture shifts sediment nitrogen processes toward mineralization over denitrification. *Estuaries and Coasts*, *41*, 1130-1146.
- Machado, P., Mullins, S. and Christensen, J. eds. (2020). Pearls, people, and power: Pearling and Indian Ocean worlds. Ohio University Press.
- MacKenzie Jr, C.L. (2005). Removal of sea lettuce, Ulva spp., in estuaries to improve the environments for invertebrates, fish, wading birds, and eelgrass, Zostera marina.

- Macreadie, P.I., Costa, M.D., Atwood, T.B., Friess, D.A., Kelleway, J.J., Kennedy, H., Lovelock, C.E., Serrano, O. and Duarte, C.M. (2021). Blue carbon as a natural climate solution. *Nature Reviews Earth & Environment*, 2(12), 826-839.
- Mannino, M.A. and Thomas, K.D. (2002). Depletion of a resource? The impact of prehistoric human foraging on intertidal mollusc communities and its significance for human settlement, mobility and dispersal. *World archaeology*, 33(3), 452-474.
- Mannino, M.A. and Thomas, K.D. (2023). Advances in the Archaeological Study of Invertebrate Animals and Their Products. *Handbook of Archaeological Sciences*, 2, 769-796.
- Martínez-Baena, F., Lanham, B.S., McLeod, I., Taylor, M.D., McOrrie, S. and Bishop, M.J. (2022). De novo reefs: Fish habitat provision by oyster aquaculture varies with farming method. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *14*, 71-84.
- Martini, A., Calì, M., Capoccioni, F., Martinoli, M., Pulcini, D., Buttazzoni, L., Moranduzzo, T. and Pirlo, G. (2022). Environmental performance and shell formation-related carbon flows for mussel farming systems. *Science of The Total Environment*, *831*, 154891.
- Mascorda-Cabre, L., Hosegood, P., Attrill, M.J. and Sheehan, E.V. (2024). Biogenic reef creation and biodiversity enhancement by an offshore longline mussel farm. *Ecological Indicators*, 167, 112708.
- Mascorda-Cabre, L., Hosegood, P., Attrill, M.J., Bridger, D. and Sheehan, E.V. (2021). Offshore longline mussel farms: a review of oceanographic and ecological interactions to inform future research needs, policy and management. *Reviews in Aquaculture*, *13*(4), 1864-1887.
- Mascorda-Cabre, L., Tamp, T., Scott, T., Embling, C., Eager, D., Cartwright, A., ... Barratt, A. (2023, November 30). *Ropes to Reef* [Conference presentation]. Aquaculture For a Thriving Future: Biodiversity, Innovation, and Economic Sustainability in the UK. <u>Oceanographic & Ecological Effects Of</u>
- McKindsey, C.W., Archambault, P., Callier, M.D. and Olivier, F. (2011). Influence of suspended and off-bottom mussel culture on the sea bottom and benthic habitats: a review. *Canadian Journal of Zoology*, 89(7), 622-646.
- Mckindsey, C.W., Landry, T., O'BEIRN, F.X. and Davies, I.M. (2007). Bivalve aquaculture and exotic species: a review of ecological considerations and management issues. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, 26(2), 281-294.
- McKinley, E., Ballinger, R.C. and Beaumont, N.J. (2018). Saltmarshes, ecosystem services, and an evolving policy landscape: A case study of Wales, UK. *Marine Policy*, *91*, 1-10.
- Mesnage, V., Ogier, S., Bally, G., Disnar, J. R., Lottier, N., Dedieu, K., ... & Copard, Y. (2007). Nutrient dynamics at the sediment–water interface in a Mediterranean lagoon (Thau, France): influence of biodeposition by shellfish farming activities. *Marine Environmental Research*, 63(3), 257-277.
- Michaelis, A.K., Walton, W.C., Webster, D.W. and Shaffer, L.J. (2021). Cultural ecosystem services enabled through work with shellfish. *Marine Policy*, *132*, 104689.
- Mignardi, S., Tocci, E. and Medeghini, L. (2024). Clam shell waste recycling and valorization for sustainable Hg remediation. *Heliyon*, *10*(15).
- Mills, S. R. A. 2016. 'Population structure and ecology of wild *Crassostrea gigas* (Thunberg, 1793) on the south coast of England'. *Thesis for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy, University of Southampton Faculty of Natural and Environmental Sciences*, pp. 231
- Mistri, M. and Munari, C. (2012). Clam farming generates CO2: a study case in the Marinetta lagoon (Italy). *Marine pollution bulletin*, *64*(10), 2261-2264.
- Mitchell, I.M. (2006). In situ biodeposition rates of Pacific oysters (Crassostrea gigas) on a marine farm in Southern Tasmania (Australia). *Aquaculture*, *257*(1-4), 194-203.
- Möller, I., Kudella, M., Rupprecht, F., Spencer, T., Paul, M., Van Wesenbeeck, B.K., Wolters, G., Jensen, K., Bouma, T.J., Miranda-Lange, M. and Schimmels, S. (2014). Wave attenuation over coastal salt marshes under storm surge conditions. *Nature Geoscience*, 7(10), 727-731.

35

- Morris, J.P. and Humphreys, M.P. (2019). Modelling seawater carbonate chemistry in shellfish aquaculture regions: Insights into CO2 release associated with shell formation and growth. *Aquaculture*, *501*, 338-344.
- Morris, J.P., Backeljau, T. and Chapelle, G. (2019). Shells from aquaculture: a valuable biomaterial, not a nuisance waste product. *Reviews in Aquaculture*, 11(1), 42-57.
- Munari, C., Rossetti, E. and Mistri, M. (2013). Shell formation in cultivated bivalves cannot be part of carbon trading systems: a study case with Mytilus galloprovincialis. *Marine environmental research*, 92, 264-267.
- Munsch, S.H., Barber, J.S., Cordell, J.R., Kiffney, P.M., Sanderson, B.L. and Toft, J.D. (2021). Small invertebrates in bivalve-cultivated and unmodified habitats of nearshore ecosystems. *Hydrobiologia*, 848(6), 1249-1265.
- Murphy, A.E., Anderson, I.C., Smyth, A.R., Song, B. and Luckenbach, M.W. (2016). Microbial nitrogen processing in hard clam (Mercenaria mercenaria) aquaculture sediments: the relative importance of denitrification and dissimilatory nitrate reduction to ammonium (DNRA). *Limnology and Oceanography*, *61*(5), 1589-1604.
- Murphy, A. E., Kolkmeyer, R., Song, B., Anderson, I. C., & Bowen, J. (2019). Bioreactivity and microbiome of biodeposits from filter-feeding bivalves. *Microbial Ecology*, 77, 343-357.
- Nakatani, N., Takamori, H., Takeda, K. and Sakugawa, H. (2009). Transesterification of soybean oil using combusted oyster shell waste as a catalyst. *Bioresource Technology*, 100(3), 1510-1513.
- Natural England (2018). Poole Harbour SPA Seagrass Assessment 2015. *Report by Envision Mapping Ltd*. 47. http://publications.naturalengland.org.uk/publication/6074111931711488
- Nestlerode, J. A., Luckenbach, M. W., & O'Beirn, F. X. (2007). Settlement and survival of the oyster Crassostrea virginica on created oyster reef habitats in Chesapeake Bay. *Restoration Ecology*, *15*(2), 273-283.
- Newell, R. I. (2004). Ecosystem influences of natural and cultivated populations of suspension-feeding bivalve molluscs: a review. *Journal of Shellfish research*, 23(1), 51-62.
- Newell, R. I., Fisher, T. R., Holyoke, R. R., & Cornwell, J. C. (2005). Influence of eastern oysters on nitrogen and phosphorus regeneration in Chesapeake Bay, USA. In *The Comparative Roles of Suspension-Feeders in Ecosystems: Proceedings of the NATO Advanced Research Workshop on The Comparative Roles of Suspension-Feeders in Ecosystems Nida, Lithuania 4–9 October 2003 (pp. 93-120).* Springer Netherlands.
- Newell, R.I. and Koch, E.W. (2004). Modeling seagrass density and distribution in response to changes in turbidity stemming from bivalve filtration and seagrass sediment stabilization. *Estuaries*, 27, 793-806.
- Newell, R.I., 1988. Ecological changes in Chesapeake Bay: are they the result of overharvesting the American oyster, Crassostrea virginica. *Understanding the estuary: advances in Chesapeake Bay research*, 129, 536-546.
- Noble (2024) The abundance and distribution of Magallana gigas (Thunberg, 1793) in Southampton Water and a comparison with Poole Harbour. Master's Thesis. University of Southampton.
- Norling, P. and Kautsky, N. (2007). Structural and functional effects of Mytilus edulis on diversity of associated species and ecosystem functioning. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *351*, 163-175.
- Norrie, C., Dunphy, B., Roughan, M., Weppe, S. and Lundquist, C. (2020). Spill-over from aquaculture may provide a larval subsidy for the restoration of mussel reefs. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, 12, 231-249.
- OSPAR Commission (2008) OSPAR List of Threatened and/or Declining Species and Habitats, 4.
- Pedersen, M.F. and Borum, J. (1996). Nutrient control of algal growth in estuarine waters. Nutrient limitation and the importance of nitrogen requirements and nitrogen storage among phytoplankton and species of macroalgae. *Marine Ecology progress series*, *142*, 261-272.
- Petersen, J. K., Hasler, B., Timmermann, K., Nielsen, P., Tørring, D. B., Larsen, M. M., & Holmer, M. (2014). Mussels as a tool for mitigation of nutrients in the marine environment. *Marine pollution bulletin*, 82(1-2), 137-143.

- Petersen, J. K., Holmer, M., Termansen, M., & Hasler, B. (2019). Nutrient extraction through bivalves. *Goods and services of marine bivalves*, 179-208.
- Petersen, J.K., Saurel, C., Nielsen, P. and Timmermann, K. (2016). The use of shellfish for eutrophication control. *Aguaculture International*, 24, 857-878.
- Peterson, C. H., Grabowski, J. H., & Powers, S. P. (2003). Estimated enhancement of fish production resulting from restoring oyster reef habitat: quantitative valuation. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 264, 249-264.
- Phillips, E. (2024) A survey of Magallana gigas and Ostrea edulis in Poole Harbour, and a comparison with Southampton Water. Master's Thesis. University of Southampton.
- Pinn, E. (2021). Ecosystem Services, Goods and Benefits Derived from UK Commercially Important Shellfish. Seafish
- Plumlee, J.D., Yeager, L.A. and Fodrie, F.J. (2020). Role of saltmarsh production in subsidizing adjacent seagrass food webs: Implications for landscape-scale restoration. *Food Webs*, *24*, p.e00158.
- Porter, E.T., Franz, H. and Lacouture, R. (2018). Impact of eastern oyster Crassostrea virginica biodeposit resuspension on the seston, nutrient, phytoplankton, and zooplankton dynamics: A mesocosm experiment. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *586*, 21-40.
- Potts, R.W., Gutierrez, A.P., Penaloza, C.S., Regan, T., Bean, T.P. and Houston, R.D. (2021). Potential of genomic technologies to improve disease resistance in molluscan aquaculture. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B*, *376*(1825), 20200168.
- Prins, T. C., Escaravage, V., Pouwer, A. J., Haas, H. A., SmaaP, A. C., & Peeters, J. C. H. (1994). The interrelations between mussel grazing, nutrient cycling and phytoplankton dynamics. *The impact of marine eutrophication on phytoplankton and benthic suspension feeders*, 62.
- Rahman, M.A., Henderson, S., Miller-Ezzy, P.A., Li, X.X. and Qin, J.G. (2020). Analysis of the seasonal impact of three marine bivalves on seston particles in water column. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, 522, 151251.
- Rana, K.J., Siriwardena, S. and Hasan, M.R. (2009). *Impact of rising feed ingredient prices on aquafeeds and aquaculture production*.
- Rice, M.A. (2001), January. Environmental impacts of shellfish aquaculture: filter feeding to control eutrophication. In *Marine aquaculture and the environment: a meeting for stakeholders in the Northeast. Cape Cod Press, Falmouth, MA, USA* (pp. 77-86).
- Riisgård, H.U., Egede, P.P. and Barreiro Saavedra, I. (2011). Feeding behaviour of the mussel, Mytilus edulis: new observations, with a minireview of current knowledge. *Journal of Marine Sciences*, 2011.
- Ritchie, H. and Roser, M., 2017. Micronutrient deficiency. Our World in data.
- Rodriguez-Perez, A., James, M., Donnan, D.W., Henry, T.B., Møller, L.F. and Sanderson, W.G. (2019). Conservation and restoration of a keystone species: Understanding the settlement preferences of the European oyster (Ostrea edulis). *Marine pollution bulletin*, *138*, 312-321.
- Rochette, S., Rivot, E., Morin, J., Mackinson, S., Riou, P., & Le Pape, O. (2010). Effect of nursery habitat degradation on flatfish population: Application to Solea solea in the Eastern Channel (Western Europe). *Journal of sea Research*, 64(1-2), 34-44.
- Rose, J.M., Bricker, S.B. and Ferreira, J.G. (2015). Comparative analysis of modeled nitrogen removal by shellfish farms. *Marine pollution bulletin*, *91*(1), 185-190.
- Ruslan, H. N., Muthusamy, K., Mohsin, S. M. S., Jose, R., & Omar, R. (2022). Oyster shell waste as a concrete ingredient: A review. *Materials Today: Proceedings*, *48*, 713-719.
- Sadeghi, K., Park, K. and Seo, J. (2019). Oyster shell disposal: potential as a novel ecofriendly antimicrobial agent for packaging: a mini review. *KOREAN JOURNAL OF PACKAGING SCIENCE* & *TECHNOLOGY*, 25(2), 57-62.
- Salewski, E. A. (2021). Architectural Complexity of Oyster Reefs: Evaluating the Relationship between Interstitial Spaces and Macroinvertebrates (Doctoral dissertation, University of South Florida).

- Scyphers, S. B., Gouhier, T. C., Grabowski, J. H., Beck, M. W., Mareska, J., & Powers, S. P. (2015).
 Natural shorelines promote the stability of fish communities in an urbanized coastal system. *PloS one*, 10(6), e0118580.
- Seibel, B.A. and Walsh, P.J. (2001). Potential impacts of CO2 injection on deep-sea biota. *Science*, 294(5541), 319-320.
- Shih, P.K. and Chang, W.L. (2015). The effect of water purification by oyster shell contact bed. *Ecological Engineering*, 77, 382-390.
- Silva, D.C.C., Neto, J.M., Nunes, C., Goncalves, F.J.M. Coimbra, M.A., Marques, J.C., Goncalves, A.M.M. (2021). Assessment of seasonal and spatial variations in the nutritional content of six edible marine bivalve species by the response of a set of integrated biomarkers. Ecological Indicators, 124, 107378. DOI: 10.1016/j.ecolind.2021.107378
- Sisson, M., Kellogg, M.L., Luckenbach, M., Lipcius, R., Colden, A., Cornwell, J. and Owens, M. (2011). Assessment of oyster reefs in Lynnhaven River as a Chesapeake Bay TMDL best management practice. *Assessment*, 12.
- Smaal, A.C. and Prins, T.C. (1993). The uptake of organic matter and the release of inorganic nutrients by bivalve suspension feeder beds. In *Bivalve Filter Feeders: in Estuarine and Coastal Ecosystem Processes* (pp. 271-298). Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg.
- Smaal, A.C. and Vonck, A.P.M.A. (1997). Seasonal variation in C, N and P budgets and tissue composition of the mussel Mytilus edulis. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *153*, 167-179.
- Smyth, A. R., Geraldi, N. R., Thompson, S. P., & Piehler, M. F. (2016). Biological activity exceeds biogenic structure in influencing sediment nitrogen cycling in experimental oyster reefs. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *560*, 173-183.
- Smyth, A. R., Murphy, A. E., Anderson, I. C., & Song, B. (2018). Differential effects of bivalves on sediment nitrogen cycling in a shallow coastal bay. *Estuaries and Coasts*, *41*, 1147-1163.
- Solana, D.C., Zugasti, I.G. and Conte, I.C. (2011). The use of mollusc shells as tools by coastal human groups: the contribution of ethnographical studies to research on Mesolithic and early Neolithic technologies in Northern Spain. *Journal of Anthropological Research*, 67(1), 77-102.
- Song, Q., Wang, Q., Xu, S., Mao, J., Li, X. and Zhao, Y. (2022). Properties of water-repellent concrete mortar containing superhydrophobic oyster shell powder. *Construction and Building Materials*, 337, 127423.
- Stebbings, E., Papathanasopoulou, E., Hooper, T., Austen, M.C. and Yan, X. (2020). The marine economy of the United Kingdom. *Marine Policy*, *116*, 103905.
- Steffani, C.N. and Branch, G.M. (2003). Growth rate, condition, and shell shape of Mytilus galloprovincialis: responses to wave exposure. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *246*, 197-209.
- Stounberg, J.L., Timmerman, K., Dahl, K., Pinna, M. and Svendsen, J.C. (2024). Comparing biogenic blue mussel (Mytilus edulis) reef definitions in Northern Europe: Implications for management and conservation. *Environmental Science & Policy*, *151*, 103622.
- Summa, D., Lanzoni, M., Castaldelli, G., Fano, E.A. and Tamburini, E. (2022). Trends and opportunities of bivalve shells' waste valorization in a prospect of circular blue bioeconomy. *Resources*, *11*(5), 48.
- Sun, X., Filgueira, R., Wang, N., Guyondet, T., Dong, J. and Zhang, X. (2023). Assessing shellfish farming-mediated benthic impacts based on organic carbon flux simulation and composition of macrofaunal community. *Science of The Total Environment*, *861*,160598.
- Sunda, W.G. and Cai, W.J. (2012). Eutrophication induced CO2-acidification of subsurface coastal waters: interactive effects of temperature, salinity, and atmospheric p CO2. *Environmental science & technology*, *46*(19), 10651-10659.
- Sutherland, J.P., Zhou, A., Leach, M.J. and Hyppönen, E. (2021). Differences and determinants of vitamin D deficiency among UK biobank participants: A cross-ethnic and socioeconomic study. *Clinical Nutrition*, *40*(5), 3436-3447.
- Tamburini, E., Turolla, E., Lanzoni, M., Moore, D. and Castaldelli, G. (2022). Manila clam and Mediterranean mussel aquaculture is sustainable and a net carbon sink. *Science of The Total Environment*, 848, 157508.

- Tan, K., Ma, H., Li, S. and Zheng, H. (2020). Bivalves as future source of sustainable natural omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids. *Food Chemistry*, *311*, 125907.
- Tang, Q., Zhang, J. and Fang, J. (2011). Shellfish and seaweed mariculture increase atmospheric CO2 absorption by coastal ecosystems. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *424*, 97-104.
- The Aquaculture Advisory Council (2022). Recommendation on carbon sequestration by molluscs. 16.AAC Recommendation - Carbon Sequestration by Molluscs 2022 16.pdf (aac-europe.org)
- Theuerkauf, S.J., Barrett, L.T., Alleway, H.K., Costa-Pierce, B.A., St. Gelais, A. and Jones, R.C. (2022). Habitat value of bivalve shellfish and seaweed aquaculture for fish and invertebrates: Pathways, synthesis and next steps. *Reviews in Aquaculture*, *14*(1), 54-72.
- Thieltges, D.W., Reise, K., Prinz, K. and Jensen, K.T. (2009). Invaders interfere with native parasite—host interactions. *Biological Invasions*, *11*, 1421-1429.
- Thornton, A., Herbert, R.J., Stillman, R.A. and Franklin, D.J. (2020). Macroalgal mats in a eutrophic estuarine marine protected area: Implications for benthic invertebrates and wading birds. In *Marine Protected Areas* (pp. 703-727). Elsevier.
- Tsuchiya, M. (1980). Biodeposit production by the mussel Mytilus edulis L. on rocky shores. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, *47*(3), 203-222.
- Urquhart, J. and Acott, T. (2014). A sense of place in cultural ecosystem services: The case of Cornish fishing communities. *Society & Natural Resources*, 27(1), 3-19.
- van der Heide, M.E., Stødkilde, L., Værum Nørgaard, J. and Studnitz, M. (2021). The potential of locally-sourced european protein sources for organic monogastric production: a review of forage crop extracts, seaweed, starfish, mussel, and insects. *Sustainability*, 13(4), 2303.
- van der Schatte Olivier, A., Jones, L., Vay, L.L., Christie, M., Wilson, J. and Malham, S.K. (2020). A global review of the ecosystem services provided by bivalve aquaculture. *Reviews in Aquaculture*, 12(1), 3-25.
- van der Schatte Olivier, A., Le Vay, L., Malham, S.K., Christie, M., Wilson, J., Allender, S., Schmidlin, S., Brewin, J.M. and Jones, L. (2021). Geographical variation in the carbon, nitrogen, and phosphorus content of blue mussels, Mytilus edulis. *Marine pollution bulletin*, *167*, 112291.
- Vantarakis, A. (2021). Eutrophication and public health. Chemical Lake Restoration: Technologies, Innovations and Economic Perspectives, 23-47.
- Venier, P., Gerdol, M., Domeneghetti, S., Sharma, N., Pallavicini, A. and Rosani, U. (2019). Biotechnologies from marine bivalves. *Goods and Services of Marine Bivalves*, 95-112.
- Venugopal, V. and Gopakumar, K. (2017). Shellfish: nutritive value, health benefits, and consumer safety. *Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety*, *16*(6), 1219-1242.
- Vinther, H.F. and Holmer, M. (2008). Experimental test of biodeposition and ammonium excretion from blue mussels (Mytilus edulis) on eelgrass (Zostera marina) performance. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, 364(2), 72-79.
- Wang, Z., Dong, J., Liu, L., Zhu, G. and Liu, C. (2013). Screening of phosphate-removing substrates for use in constructed wetlands treating swine wastewater. *Ecological Engineering*, *54*, 57-65.
- Warsh, M.A. (2018). *American Baroque: pearls and the nature of empire, 1492-1700.* UNC Press Books.
- Watson, S. C., Preston, J., Beaumont, N. J., & Watson, G. J. (2020). Assessing the natural capital value of water quality and climate regulation in temperate marine systems using a EUNIS biotope classification approach. *Science of the total Environment*, 744, 140688.
- Weise, A.M., Cromey, C.J., Callier, M.D., Archambault, P., Chamberlain, J. and McKindsey, C.W. (2009). Shellfish-DEPOMOD: modelling the biodeposition from suspended shellfish aquaculture and assessing benthic effects. *Aquaculture*, *288*(3-4), 239-253.
- Wheeler, B. W., Lovell, R., Higgins, S. L., White, M. P., Alcock, I., Osborne, N. J., ... & Depledge, M. H. (2015). Beyond greenspace: an ecological study of population general health and indicators of natural environment type and quality. *International journal of health geographics*, *14*, 1-17.

- Willer, D.F. and Aldridge, D.C. (2023). Enhancing domestic consumption to deliver food security in a volatile world. *Global Sustainability*, 6, e18.
- Willer, D.F., Nicholls, R.J. and Aldridge, D.C. (2021). Opportunities and challenges for upscaled global bivalve seafood production. *Nature Food*, *2*(12), 935-943.
- Williams, C. and Davies, W. (2018). A tale of three fisheries: the value of the small-scale commercial fishing fleet, aquaculture and the recreational charter boat fleet, to the local economy of Poole. A Report by the New Economics Foundation, London, 41 (<u>A tale of three fisheries NEF Consulting</u>)
- Williams, C., Davies, W. and Kuyer, J. (2018). A valuation of the Chichester Harbour Provisioning Ecosystem Services provided by shellfish. A report for Sussex IFCA and the Environment Agency.
- Woźniacka, K. (2024). *Ecosystem Services of Commercially Important Bivalves in the UK: Nutrient removal services*. Report commissioned by the Shellfish Stakeholder Working Group
- Wright, A.C., Fan, Y. and Baker, G.L. (2018). Nutritional value and food safety of bivalve molluscan shellfish. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, *37*(4), 695-708.
- Yang, B., Gao, X., Zhao, J., Liu, Y., Lui, H.K., Huang, T.H., Chen, C.T.A. and Xing, Q. (2021). Massive shellfish farming might accelerate coastal acidification: A case study on carbonate system dynamics in a bay scallop (Argopecten irradians) farming area, North Yellow Sea. *Science of the Total Environment*, 798, 149214.
- Yarra, T., Blaxter, M. and Clark, M.S. (2021). A bivalve biomineralization toolbox. *Molecular Biology* and *Evolution*, *38*(9), 4043-4055.
- Ysebaert, T., Walles, B., Haner, J., & Hancock, B. (2019). Habitat modification and coastal protection by ecosystem-engineering reef-building bivalves. *Goods and services of marine bivalves*, 253-273.
- Zan, X., Xu, B., Zhang, C. and Ren, Y. (2014). Annual variations of biogenic element contents of manila clam (Ruditapes philippinarum) bottom-cultivated in Jiaozhou Bay, China. *Journal of Ocean University of China*, 13, 637-646.
- Ziv, G., Mullin, K., Boeuf, B., Fincham, W., Taylor, N., Villalobos-Jiménez, G., ... & Beckmann, M. (2016). Water quality is a poor predictor of recreational hotspots in England. *PLoS One*, *11*(11), e0166950.
- Zu Ermgassen, P., Spalding, M. and Allison, S. (2013). The native oyster: Britain's forgotten treasure. *British Wildlife*, 24(5), 317-324.
- Zu Ermgassen, P.S., Thurstan, R.H., Corrales, J., Alleway, H., Carranza, A., Dankers, N., DeAngelis, B., Hancock, B., Kent, F., McLeod, I. and Pogoda, B. (2020). The benefits of bivalve reef restoration: A global synthesis of underrepresented species. *Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems*, 30(11), 2050-2065.